
STOCK-EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 24, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Wmhmgtorb) D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m,., pursuant to adjournment on yes-
terday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Dun-
can U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
•Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the conxmittee; Thomas Gr.
Long, attorney for witnesses summoned in connection with Detroit
Bankers Co.; Clifford B. Longley, attorney for John Ballantyne.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will please come to order. Mw
Pecora, who will you have first?

Mr. JPECORA. Mr. Chairman, this is the beginning of the hearings
in connection with the Detroit Bankers Co. I will call Mr. Bal-
lantyne as the first witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Ballantyne, will you please come forward
to the committee table, stand, hold up your right hand, and be sworn ?

You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under investi-
gation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. Just take a seat there opposite that microphone

on the committee table.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE, 1750 BALMORAL DRIVE, DE-
TROIT, MICH., PRESIDENT OF MANUFACTURERS' NATIONAL
BANE OF DETROIT AT THE PRESENT TIME

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, will you give your full name, ad-
dress, and business or occupation?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My name is John Ballantyne. I reside at 1750
Balmoral Drive, Detroit, Mich. My occupation at the present time
is president of the Manufacturers' National Bank of Detroit.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Longley, are you attorney for Mr. Ballan-
tyne?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. HOW was that, Senator Couzens?
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Senator COTJZENS. I asked Mr. Longley if he was your counsel-
I thought he was counsel for the Guardian-Detroit people.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I have new counsel.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, were vou connected with a company

known as the " Detroit Bankers Co."?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO you ask, was I ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. When was that company organized?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t was organized, or rather was formed on Jan-

uary 8, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Under the laws of the State of Michigan?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was it organized as a holding company to acquire-

hold, and, own stock -of banking institutions and other corporations?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO. Well, now, I would have to know the law

on instruments to be able to answer that, and I do not know the law.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you can tell me whether
Mr. BALLANTYNE (continuing). As a matter of fact, Mr. Pecorar

at that time, let me say, so you may have the genesis of this matter:
Thi$ operation was discussed for years almost before I knew any-
thing about it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that the organization of the comipany
was discussed for a year before its actual incorporation?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I think so, all of that time.
Mr. PECORA. Did you participate in any of those discussions ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I didn't know a thing about it until the

fall of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. The fall of 1929 was prior to the incorporation of the

company, wasn't it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you from that time up to January 8, 1930, par-

ticipate in any discussions or conferences with regard to the forma-
tion of this company?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO some extent; yes.
Mr. PECORA. With whom did you have such discussions, Mr-

Ballantyiie?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I think there were meetings held of the

proposed participants in it.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. At that time Julius Haass was the chief party

in it; and Emory Clark, and Dwight Douglas, and I think Ralph
Stone, and Mac Browning, and Palmer Livingstone, and Mr. CMt-
tenden, and I think John Woody. I believe those were the meny
principally, who discussed the matter then.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, in the course of those discus-
sions, or as a result of those discussions, what did you learn to be
the purpose for which the Detroit Bankers Co. was created?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Primarily to avoid—well, to get rid of unwise
competition. To cut down the number of branches in Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. TO cut down the number of branches of what?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The number of branches of banks. There prob-

able were three-hundred-and-odd branches at that time3 or 360—am
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I right? (Inquiring of an associate.) Well, say 350 banking insti-
tutions in Detroit at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Was this company created for the purpose of taking
over a number of different banks with many branches?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Originally I don't think that was the intention,
but I think; it was rather confined to the two larger banks. But it
later developed into the group of the Peninsula, the Bank of Michi-
gan, and the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did you become an officer or director of the Detroit
Bankers Co. at the time when it was incorporated?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What office did you hold in it at that time?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Only that of director.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever afterward become an officer?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Did you ask, Did I have to be an officer?
Mr. PECORA. JSTO. Did you afterward become an officer?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What officer did you become in the company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of what, the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I did not until quite late, after Julius

Haass' death.
Mr. PECORA. Not until when?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not until the death of Mr. Julius Haass.
Mr. PECORA. What office did you then have, or were you elected

to?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I succeeded Mr. Haass.
Mr. PECORA. AS what, the president of the company ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; of the Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. PECORA. When did you become president of the Detroit

Bankers' Co.?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe it was in May of 1931.
Mr. PECORA. And for how long after that did you continue to serve

as president of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Until I left, in May of the following year.
Mr. PECORA. In May of 1932?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who succeeded you as president?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who was it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO you mean of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Was it Mr. Mills ? [Inquiring of an associate.]

No; it was Mr. E. D. Stair.
Mr. PECORA. When you were succeeded by Mr. Stair as president

of the company did you continue to serve as a director of the com-
pany?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. Did you at that time sever all of your official con-

nection with the company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I have here what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of the articles of association of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. BALTJANTYNE. Yes .
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at it and tell me i£

you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such articles of
association?

Mr. BALLANTYNE (after looking at the paper). I t is substantially
correct.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record*
(The Articles of Association of the Detroit Bankers Co. was

marked " Committee Exhibit No. 1, Jan. 24,1934 ", and will be found
at the end of the day's proceedings; and also there are portions of
it appearing immediately below as read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. This paper has been marked " Committee Exhibit No.
1 " as of this date. I shall onlv read for our immediate purposes
article I I I of these Articles of Association, as follows:

The purpose or purposes of this corporation are as follows:
To acquire, own, hold, vote and exercise all rights of ownership of and to sell

and dispose of shares of the capital stock of banks and trust companies and
of other corporations or associations engaged in purchasing, selling on their own
account or as agents of others, underwriting or dealing in corporate and other
securities, or of any other corporation engaged in any business or activity
incidental to or related to or of assistance in the conduct of any such business
aforesaid.

Now, and the following provisions of article V thereof:
The total capital stock authorized is Fifty Million ($50,000,000.00) Dollars

and one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par value.
The amount subscribed is one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par

value.
The amount paid in is One thousand two hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.
The number of shares of Common Stock is two million five hundred thousand

(2,500,000) of the par value of Twenty ($20.00) Dollars each.
The number of shares of Non-Par Value Stock is one hundred and twenty

(120); the price of each and at which they have been or it is proposed they
shall be sold is Ten ($10.00) Dollars.

The classification of the capital stock and the privileges, rights, voting
powers and restrictions thereof are as follows:

The par value shares shall be known as Common Stock.
The non par value; shares shall be aU of one class and shall be known as

Trustee Shares. Said Trustee Shares shall not participate in dividends, assets
or subscription rights.

Until December 31, 1934, the Trustee Shares shall have exclusive voting
power in the election and in the removal of Directors, and all other voting
power shall be vested in the Common Stock, except that no increase or decrease
of the capital stock or change in the number or qualification of directors shaU
be authorized or other class of stock created or the sale of all of the property
or business of this corporation, or the sale of any substantial part of the shares
of capital stock or property or business of the following institutions: the Peo-
ples Wayne County Bank, the First National Bank in Detroit, the Detroit and
Security Trust Company, the Bank of Michigan, or the Peninsular State Bank,
shall be authorized except by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of
the outstanding shares of the Common Stock and of a like proportion of the
Trustee Stock. Upon December 31, 1934, said Trustee Shares shall be redeemed
and cancelled on payment of Ten ($10.00) Dollars per share. On and after
January 1, 1935, all of the voting power of the stockholders shall be vested in
the Common Stock.

During the time the voting powers in the election of directors shall be vested
in the Trustee Shares the right to vote the same cumulatively shall obtain.

The right of holders of Common Stock to vote cumulatively for directors
from and after the date the voting powers in the election of Directors shall
be vested in the Common Stock shall be and the same is waived, and the Direct-
ors of this corporation shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of
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the stock then entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at any meeting
of such stockholders, called for that purpose.

The amount of Common Stock paid for in cash is No Dollars and No Dollars
have been paid in in property.

The amount of No Par Value Stock paid for in cash is One Thousand Two
Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The amount of actual capital in cash or property, or both, which this cor-
poration owned and possessed at the time of executing these articles is One
Thousand Two Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

And article VI thereof:
The term of this corporation is fixed at thirty (30) years.

And article VII thereof:
Names of stockholders, their residence, and shares subscribed by each, are:

Names

Julius H. Haass
John E . Bodde
Emory W. Clark
D. Dwight Douglas
Balph Stone
McPherson Browning
John Ballantyne
T. W. P . Livingstone..
Herbert L. Ohittenden
Fred J. Fisher
William T. Barbour
Wesson Seyburn

Total

Residences

75 Oloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Michigan
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich
8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Michigan
Bathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Michigan
Oranbrook Road, Bloomfleld Hills, Mich
2940 Iroquois, Detroit, Michigan
1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Michigan
394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Michigan
1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mich
54 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Mich

Common
stock

None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None

None

Trustee
shares

10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10

120

And article VIII thereof:
The names anfl addresses of officers and directors for the first year of the

corporation's existence, are as follows:

Names

Julius H. Haass
John R. Bodde
Emory W. Clark
D. Dwight Douglas _.
Ralph Stone
McPherson Browning
John Ballantyne
T. W. P. Livingstone
Herbert L. Chittenden

Fred J. Fisher
William T. Barbour
Wesson Seyburn
E. R. Lewright

Residences

75 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Mich. . .
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich
8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
Rathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Mich
Cranbrook Road, Bloomfield Hills, Mich. .
2940 Iroquois Ave., Detroit, Mich
1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich
394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Mich.. . .
1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park,

IMfiph
54 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Mich
15 E. Kirby, Detroit, Mich

Directors

Yes
Yes.
Yes.
Yes.
Yes.
Yes
Yes.
Yes.
Yes.

Yes.
Yes.
Yes.
No

Officers

President.

Vice-president.

Secretary - t r e a s -
urer.

I will read the following from article IX of the Articles of
Association:

The following special statements pertaining to the primary organization of
this corporation and not included in the foregoing requirements are set forth
under this article.

(A) The holder of each share of Common Stock of this corporation shall be
individually and severally liable for such stockholder's ratable and propor-
tionate part (determined on the basis of their respective stockholdings of the
total issued and outstanding stock of this corporation) for any statutory lia-
biliy imposed upon this corporation by reason of its ownership of shares of
the capital stock of any bank or trust company, and the stockholders of this
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clompany—by the acceptance of their certificates of stock of this company—
severally agree that such liability may be enforced in the same manner and
to the same extent as statutory liability may now or hereafter be enforceable
against stockholders of banks or trust companies under the laws under which
said banks or trust companies are organized or operate. A list of the stock-
holders of this company shall be filed with the Banking Commissioner of
Michigan or the Comptroller of the Currency, whenever requested by either of
those officers.

(B) The stock of the corporation authorized by these articles and any stock
of this corporation authorized by any certificate of increase of the capital
stock may be issued and disposed of by the Board of Directors to such persons,
firms, corporations or associations in exchange for capital stock and/or assets
of banks, trust companies or other corporations or associations included within
the provisions of Article III, and upon such terms as the Board of Directors
in their discretion may determine. In any of such instances no holder of any
stock of this corporation shall be entitled, as of right, to subscribe for, pur-
chase or receive any proportionate er other share of stock so to be issued.
In case, however, the Board of Directors shall determine to issue any stock
of the corporation created by these articles' or by any certificate of increase
of the capital thereof, for any other purpose than exchange,as aforesaid, the
holders of Common Stock of this corporation shall first be entitled to sub-
scribe for, purchase and receive such stck to be issued, ratably and at such
price and upon such terms as may be fixed from time to time by the Board
of Directors.

(C) No contract or other transaction with any other corporation, associa-
tion or firm shall be in any way affected or invalidated by the fact that any
of the Directors of this corporation are Directors of or otherwise interested
in such other corporation, association or firm. Any Director of this corpora-
tion may vote upon any contract or other transaction between this corpora-
tion and any subsidiary or affiliated corporation, without regard to the fact
that he is also a Director of such subsidiary or affiliated corporation.

(D) No substantial part of the shares of the capital stock at any time owned
by this corporation in any of the following named institutions :

Peoples Wayne County Bank
First National Bank in Detroit
Detroit and Security Trust Company
Bank of Michigan
Peninsular State Bank

shall be mortgaged, pledged or sold, nor shall consent be given to the mortgage,
pledge or sale of the property or business of any of said institutions except
by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of
the Common Stock and—until December 31, 1934—of a like proportion of the
Trustee Stock, except

(1) The Board of Directors may vote to consolidate or merge any one or
more of said institutions with any one or more of the others of said institutions
or with any one or more other institutions provided a like proportion of the
shares of the capital stock of the resulting or continuing institution shall be
acquired and owned by this corporation as were owned and held of the capital
stock of said institution above named being a party to such consolidation or
merger and the capital stock of said resulting or continuing institution so
acquired shall likewise be subject to the limitations aforesaid; and

(2) The Board of Directors in order to qualify persons to act as directors
or officers of any of the institutions aforesaid may sell to each such person
the minimum number of shares required to so qualify such person but shall take
back from each such person an appropriate and adequate option or agreement
whereby this corporation shall have the absolute right to re-acquire said shares
at any time when such person shall cease to be such director or officer.

Subject only to the limitations aforesaid the Board of Directors shall have
full power and authority to mortgage, pledge, sell or otherwise deal with or
dispose of any of the corporate property without action by or reference to the
stockholders or any of them.

(E) The Board of Directors shall consist of twelve directors each of whom
shall be—until December 31, 1934—the holder in his name as Trustee of ten
shares of Trustee Stock, and thereafter shall be the owner in his own right of
ten shares of the Common Stock of this corporation. The President shall be
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but no other officer need be a member of the Board of Directors or a stock-
holder.

These articles were signed on the 9th day of October 1929 by the
following-named gentlemen:

Julius H. Haass, John R. Bodde, Emory W. Clark, D. Dwight Douglass, Ralph
Stone, McPherson, Browning, John Ballantyne, T. W. P. Livingstone, Herbert L.
Chittenden, Fred J. Fisher, William T. Barbour, and Wesson Seyburn.

And the execution of these articles was acknowledged by the afore-
said incorporators on December 31,1929.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Ballantyne, do you know who drafted thosfc
articles of incorporation?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t is very difficult to tell. There were half a
dozen firms of lawyers, I think, connected with them. Mr. Long had
a good deal to do with them, and Mr. Mills had a good deal to do
with them.

Senator ADAMS. Senator Couzens, is there any requirement in
Michigan, or any authority, which compete the submission of articles
of incorporation to any State authority before they may be become
effective ?

Senator COUZENS. Oh, yes. They have to be filed with the Secre-
tary of State, I think.

Senator ADAMS. Yes; but does he have authority to pass upon
them, say, on the ground that they exceed what is proper ?

Mr. PECORA. Probably it is nothing more than the usual power,
to insist upon a change of a proposed corporate name because it
may conflict with some other name.

Senator ADAMS. In sonle States they have given a commission
authority to pass upon it. But I gather in Michigan it is rather wide
open upon that subject.

Senator COUZENS. I t would appear to be so.
Mr. PEIOORA. I t was in 1930, anyway. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, do

you know who conceived the idea of having the directors of this cor-
poration chosen from among only those persons who held the so-
called " trustee shares " ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think that was Mr. Haass' idea entirely.
Mr. PECORA. Whose idea ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Haass'.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say, "Mr. Haass"?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. In any discussions or conferences that you attended

that led up to the preparation and execution and filing of these
articles of association, what advantages or benefits were claimed for
that plan or that particular feature of the plan of this corporation?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think Mr. Haass had in mind—and, mind you,
I just think so now, and my memory is not—;—

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Please talk a little louder.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. AS you know, this is a long time back.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if there is any way by which you can refresh

your recollection, either by reference to any documents available to
you, or by conference with any of your associates, just refresh your
recollection.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. There is a trust agreement here which was
drawn concurrently and from which I quote:

The spirit of the foregoing being to perpetuate a proportionate representation
of each of the foregoing institutions or their successors during the period
of the trust.

Mr. PECORA. Will you let me look at that so-called " trust agree-
ment " that you have read from?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, indeed. Mr. Pecora, my memory tells me
this, and it was the point that interested me most in the matter:
That at the time this was formed it was intended to write off all
furniture and fixture accounts.

Mr. PECORA. TO write off what?
Mr. BALLAKTYNE. All furniture and fixture accounts.
Mr. PECORA. Belonging to whom?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO the different banks.
Mr. PECORA. TO the various banks it was proposed at the outset

were to be acquired by this holding company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. I think that amounted to $1,600,000, as I

recall it. And it was proposed to charge off all defaulted bonds. I
do not know to what extent that was carried out, but in the case of
the Bank of Michigan it was carried out substantially. I t was pro-
posed to start a clean institution, and it was intended that each insti-
tution should run as is. I t was never contemplated at the beginning
that they should all be thrown into one hopper.

Mr. PECORA. Well, isn't that the very thing that this holding com-
pany, called the " Detroit Bankers Co.", was virtually authorized to
do by its articles of association, namely to acquire these various banks
and to control their operation?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Really, Mr. Pecora, I can only speak from mem-
ory, and my honest belief was that no such thought was given to that
at the time. I t was contemplated that these banks should run as
units, and to eliminate necessarily unwise competition as between
them. You have got really to know Detroit in order to understand
what I am trying to tell you.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW could you eliminate unwise competition if
each unit was to operate just as it was?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. HOW could we?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I don't know. Perhaps you could have

more influence over them as against unwise prejudices.
Senator COUZENS. What was your capacity when this agreement

was entered into?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I was chairman of the board of the Bank

of Michigan. I was on my way out, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I want to offer in evidence the copy of

the trust agreement produced by the witness. I think it an important
document, and I am trying to place in the committee's record impor-
tant documents.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The trust agreement with reference to the Detroit Bankers Co.

was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 2, Jan. 24,1934 ", and will be
found at the end of the day's record.)
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, may I ask the favor that we get the
return of this paper I have handed you and which you have just
made an exhibit?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, it will be returned to you after the committee
reporter has copied it and made it a part of our record.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right. I thank you.
Mr. PECORA. By the way, the document you have given me is

merely an unsigned copy, I see.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; it is that, but it is the only one we have

and it is important that we get it back.
Mr. PEOORA. Haven't you other copies?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; I haven't.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, it was the primary purpose of the

gentlemen who were the signers of this trust agreement marked in
evidence as " Exhibit No. 2 " of this date to create a holding com-
pany which would acquire, hold, and own

Mr. BkiĴ ANTTNE (interposing). According to the records of the
company.

Mr. IPECORA (continuing). The shares of the capital stock of the
following five institutions.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Peoples Wayne County Bank, First National Bank

in Detroit, the Detroit & Security Trust Co., Bank of Michigan,
and the Peninsular State Bank.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were at the time of the execution of the trust

agreement and also at the time of the incorporation of the Detroit
Bankers Co. the chairman of the board of the Bank of Michigan?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were all of these five banks whose names I have

given you located in the city of Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; almost within a stone's throw of one

another.
Mr. PECORA. And you said something at the outset of your testi-

mony about a large number of branches.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were you then alluding to the branches of these

five banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They were all in operation?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. Well, I was not alluding to them en-

tirely. I was alluding to all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Not only the branches but to the banks themselves?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know just how many branches tjiese

particular banks had, but they were very numerous. I think about
250.

Mr. PECORA. When this company was incorporated on January 8,
1930, did you know that there was then in existence doing business
and in operation another bank holding company called the Guard-
ian Detroit Union Group, Inc.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO, indeed; we didn't.
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Mr. PECORA. AS I recall the evidence before this committee, that
company was incorporated—first, one of the constituents of the com-
pany was incorporated in 1927.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I couldn't tell you that. I don't know which
one you refer to.

Mr. PECORA. I think it was the one known as the Union Commerce
Investment Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. The Union Commerce National Bank—the Na-
tional Bank of Commerce, I think it was.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. And it was changed to the Guardian National

Bank of Commerce.
Mr. PECORA. In December 1929 there was a merger or consolida-

tion of the Guardian Detroit Co. with the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Co. under the name of the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc.; do you recall that?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I don't know the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Co. at all. I am not familiar with their ramifications, of
course.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do know the organization that was called the
Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, very well; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was this Detroit Bankers Co. designed to compete

as a bank holding company with that Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., which was also a holding company?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would not like to say that. Of course, the
Guardian Bank tried to get some of these banks, I think, but I do
not believe the idea of competition was in it, nor was it supposed
to be an endorsement of group banking at all. I t was so specified
by Julius Haass at the time. He was the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). He was the guiding spirit of this
corporation, was he ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. At least at its inception?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. According to the trust agreement received in evi-

dence here as committee's exhibit no. 2, the participants therein, or
the parties thereto, were Julius H. Haass, John K. Bodde, Emory W.
Clark, D. Dwight Douglas, Ealph Stone, McPherson Browning, John
Ballantyne, which is yourself, T. W. P. Livingstone, H. L. Chitten-
den, Fred J. Fisher, William T. Barbour, and Wesson Seyburn, and
I observe that those names are the same as the names of the in-
corporators of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, these 12 persons were the persons who acquired

the 120 so-called " trustee shares? "
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of the capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At the very outset?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Each one acquiring 10 of the 120 shares ?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And paying for them $120, or $10 apiece?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was the sole capital with which the Detroit

Bankers Co.. commenced business, wasn't it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. $1,200 that was paid by the 12 trustees, each one for

10 shares of the trustee stock?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you tell the committee the purpose for vest-

ing in the 12 holders of the trustee shares of the capital stock of
this holding company the sole voting power for the election of offi-
cers and directors of the company for the first 5 years?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I am afraid I cannot. That was
an idea that was promulgated by Julius Haass. I never quite un-
derstood it. The board was enlarged after he

Mr. PECORA (interposing). I know the board was enlarged even-
tually from 12 to 21 persons.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I think something like that.
Mr. PECORA. On promulgating this idea what benefits did Mr-

Haass claim for it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know that I could answer that verjr

clearly.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't think my memory is clear on that.
Mr. PECORA. What benefits do you now see to have been inherent

in that plan?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I don't know that I see any particularly.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Unless just a small group could hold together

better. I am sure I don't know. But you could get that informa-
tion from other sources, I am sure, better than from me.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, Mr. Ballantyne, you were one of that:
small group from the start?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. And you eventually became the president of this

holding company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; but I never contemplated, my dear sir
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Whether you contemplated it or notr

you became its president?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. That was fate that did that, not me.
Mr. PECORA. Well, fate put you in the presidency of this holding

company ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you continued to serve as president for more

than 1 year?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; 1 year.
Mr. PECORA. For 1 year?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. And you were a director from the start?"
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

175541—34—PT11 2
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Mr. PECORA. And you were one of the 12 trustees, were you not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
jMr. PECORA. NOW, can't you tell this committee, not upon any

recollection of what Mr. Haass might have said about it, but can't
you tell this committee your own idea of the benefits that accrued
or were attached to this feature of the plan of the Detroit Bankers
Co., the feature I refer to being to vest absolute voting power for
the election of officers and directors in these 12 trustees for the first
5 years ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Haass had the desire to prevent—I know
this; he expressed himself to this extent—to prevent the possibility
of an attack on Detroit by any large interests elsewhere. I know
that was in his mind.

Mr. PECORA. An attack on Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, not an attack—he didn't want to have

outside interests coming in and getting control of these older banks
of Detroit or anywhere. I know that was partly in his mind. The
truth to tell, I didn't pay much attention to that at all, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you tell this committee any benefits that seemed
to you attached to this feature of the plan?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I never saw any benefits particularly. When
I succeeded him I enlarged or had the board enlarged. I didn't
see any reason, unless it was to perpetuate themselves in office.

Mr. PECORA. That was it exactly, wasn't it, to perpetuate them-
selves in office?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That was not my idea.
Mr. PECORA. Whether it was your idea or not, wasn't that the

motive that prompted it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would not say that.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that the thought that prompted the inclusion

of that feature of this corporation in its articles of association?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. If I were to say yes, if I were to answer in the

affirmative, Mr. Pecora, I would not be telling the truth. I don't
know. Frankly, I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you said that this corporation was the outcome
of conferences that covered a period of perhaps a year prior tb the
date when the corporation was created.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, that was a conjecture. I am not sure of
the last of the year.

Mr. PECORA. I t was several months prior, that you know?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; it was quite a time prior to that. I was

not informed about those at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently at the very outset the central purpose of

€he gentleman who became the 12 trustees or 12 owners of all of the
trustee stock of this corporation was to bring together in this hold-
ing company the five banks that I have named ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; and to eliminate branches and bring in
economies that would naturally follow from such an arrangement,
and to create a bank that was in proportion to the needs of Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. And the general method by which these five banks
were to be brought under the ownership, let us call it

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Of this holding company that was called the Detroit
Bankers Co., was through the process of exchange of stock, to have
this holding company acquire all of the outstanding capital stock of
these five banks ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I presume so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, don't you know so?
Mr. BAIXANTTNE. Yes. 1 would say so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, the plan for the creation of

this corporation was pretty well completed about 3 months before
the corporation was actually organized, wasn't it, namely, in October
1929?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And about that time, the early part of October 1929,

do you know whether a circular letter was caused to be printed and
sent out to the stockholders of each of the five banks that I have
named, in which reference was made tQ the plan to create a holding
company which would exchange its capital stock for the capital
stock of the five banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe that is true.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a printed circular

or letter of that sort. Will you look at it and tell me if you recog-
nize it to be a copy of such printed letter or circular so sent out and
addressed to the stockholders of those five banks ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE (after perusing document). Yes; that is all
right, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Printed circular dated Oct. 5,1929, addressed to the stockholders

of Peoples Wayne County Bank, First National Bank in Detroit,
Detroit and Security Trust Co., Bank of Michigan, and Peninsular
State Bank, and signed by Peoples Wayne County Bank, Julius H.
Haass, president, John R. Bodde, vice president; First National
Bank in Detroit, Emory W. Clark, chairman of the board, D.
Dwight Douglas, president; Detroit and Security Trust Co., Ralph
Stone, chairman of the board, Albert E. Green, vice chairman of the
board, McPherson Browning, president; Bank of Michigan, John
Ballantyne, chairman of the board, T. W. P. Livingstone, president;
Peninsular State Bank, E. J. Hickey, chairman of the board, H. L.
Chittenden, president, was thereupon designated " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 3, Jan. 24,1923 ", and appears in full immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit received as exhibit no. 3 of this date is
printed and reads as follows [reading] :

DETROIT, MICH., October 5, 1933.
To the stockholders of PEOPLES WAYNE! COUNTY BANK, FIRST NATIONAL BANK

IN DETROIT, DETROIT AND SECURITY TRUST COMPANY, BANK OF MICHIGAN,
PENINSULAR STATE BANK :
The Boards of Directors of the above banks and trust company, at meetings

held on September 27, 192!9, unanimously adopted resolutions recommending to
their stockholders the exchange of their stock for stock of a holding corpora-
tion to be organized, to be known as Detroit Bankers Company.

The banks and trust company to be affiliated in this way will have combined
capital, surplus, and undivided profits of approximately $90,000,000.00, and
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resources of about $725,000,000.00. This represents approximately 60 percent
of the total banking resources of Detroit, and the new institution will be the
largest of its character in Michigan and the largest between New York and-
Chicago. The institutions so affiliated will have 192 branches, and will serve
approximately 900,000 depositors and clients.

The Detroit Bankers Company will have an authorized capital of $50,000,000.00^
with 2,500,000 Common shares of the par value of $20 per share. Of this
amount $35,000,,000.00 will be exchanged for stocks of the four banks and the
trust company, the balance of $15,000,000.00 remaining in the treasury of the
company. The Charter will provide that the Directors shall have power to
issue this stock in exchange for capital stock or assets of other financial
institutions. In case the stock is sold for cash, each stockholder will have the
right to subscribe for his proportion. There will also be the trustee stock
mentioned below.

Julius H. Haass will be president of the company. The Board of Directors,
will be twelve in number, as follows: Julius H. Haass, President, and John K.
Bodde, Vice-President, of the Peoples Wayne County Bank; Emory W. Clark,.
Chairman of the Board and D. Dwlght Douglas, President, of the First
National Bank in Detroit; Ralph Stone, Chairman of the Board, and McPher-
son Browning, President, of the Detroit and Security Trust Company; John.
Ballantyne, Chairman of the Board, and T. W. P. Livingstone, President, of the
Bank of Michigan; Herbert L. Chittenden, President of the Peninsular State
Bank; Fred J. Fisher, William T. Barbour; and Wesson Seyburn. In order
to insure the maintenance of existing policies, it is proposed that the first:
Board of Directors shall continue for a period of five years and to accomplish
this purpose, the Charter will provide for the creation of 120 shares of Trustee
stock so-called (in addition to the par value stock mentioned above) without
par value, and for the sole voting power for directors to be vested in the Trus-
tee stock until December 31, 1934. This stock will be issued in the names of
the directors as Trustees for the benefit of all holders of Common shares of
the company, and will not be entitled to any dividends or assets whatsoever and
will be cancelled on December 31, 1934, upon payment of $10,000 per share, at
which time all the voting power will vest in the par value shares.

The plan will become effective when 66-2/3 per cent in amount of the stock
of each of the above banks and trust company is deposited for exchange.

The exchange of the stock will be made upon the following bases:
Peoples Wayne County Bank—one and one-half shares of the new company-

stock of $20 par for each share of present stock of the bank of $20 par;
First National Bank in Detroit—4.466 shares of the new company stock of

$20 par for each share of present stock of the bank of $100 par;
Detroit and Security Trust Company—10 shares of the new company stock.

of $20 par for each share of present stock of the company of $100 par;
Bank of Michigan—3 shares of the new company stock of $20 par for each

4 shares of present stock of the bank of $20 par;
Peninsular State Bank—4.1 shares of the new company stock of $20 par

for each 5 shares of present stock of the bank of $20 par;
Certificates for fractional shares of stock in the new company will not be

issued but scrip certificates will be issued to each person entitled to a fraction
of a share, which scrip certificates when combined to equal to exceed one share
will be exchangeable for a certificate for such share of stock and a new scrip
certificate will be issued for any excess fraction of a share remaining. The
scrip will be not entitled to dividends nor have any voting power.

It is proposed that dividends be paid upon the Common stock of the new
company, in the aggregate amount of 17 per cent, annum, payable quarterly.

In order that each customer of these allied institutions may continue to enjoy
all existing connections and facilities, it is planned to carry on each institution
as at present organized.

This forward looking step is in harmony with the trend of modern banking.
In order that the advantages of the plan may accrue to the stockholders at
as early a date as possible, it is very important that you deposit your stock
at once.

There is enclosed herewith a form of agreement and power, which should
be executed by you, duly witnessed, and returned with your certificates of
stock of the above banks and trust company, endorsed by you in blank and
duly witnessed. The signatures on the stock and agreement and power must
correspond. They should be forwarded to Detroit and Security Trust Company,,
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Depositary, which institution will issue in exchange therefor a transferable
certificate of deposit, which in turn will be exchangeable for Common stock
of the new company, upon the consummation of the plan. The corporation
will attach the necessary revenue stamps.

No Federal income tax will accrue on the exchange of your stock.
Yours respectfully,

PEOPLES WAYNE COUNTY BANK,
JULIUS HAASS, President,
JOHN It. BODDB, Vice President.
FIRST NATIONAL BANK IN DETROIT,
EMORY W. CLARK,

Chairman of the Board.
D. DWIGHT DOUGLAS, President.
DETROIT AND SECURITY TRUST COMPANY,
RALPH STONE, Chairman of the Board.
ALBERT E. GREEN,

Vioe-Ghairman of the Board.
MCPHERSON BROWNING, President.
BANK OP MICHIGAN,
JOHN BALLANTYNE,

Chairman of the Board.
T. W. P. LIVINGSTONE, President.
PENINSULAR STATE BANK,
E. J. HICKEY, Chairman of the Board.
H. L. CHITTENDEN, President.

Now, Mr. Ballantyne, at the time that the Detroit Bankers Co,
came into formal existence, namely, on January 8, 1930, conditions
in the securities market were pretty well unsettled, were they not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; very well.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that in the latter part of October 1929,

over 2 months prior to the incorporation of this company, there had
been a startling collapse on the stock exchange ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I happen to know all about it,
Mr. PECORA. And in the midst of the turmoil created by those con-

ditions this company was born, wasn't it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At that time there was considerable doubt and un-

certainty in the minds of business men, financiers, with regard to
the immediate future?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Very much so ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In view of those circumstances, Mr. Ballantyne, why

did the trustees or the organizers or creators of this company under-
take in advance to fix the dividend rate of this holding company at
17 percent?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe that was determined to a large extent
by the earnings of the banks prior to that time and the—I do not
believe I had any participation in that.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't recall having had participation in that

deliberation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, your name is signed as the chairman of the

board of the Bank of Michigan to this circular letter dated October
5.1929?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which is addressed to the stockholders of each of

the five banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That it was intended to take into this holding com-

pany?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in this circular reference is made to the dividends

to be paid by the holding company on its capital stock in the follow-
ing language.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA (reading):
It is proposed that dividends be paid upon the common stock of the new

company in the aggregate amount of 17 percent per annum payable quarterly.
Now, isn't it reasonable to assume then that in view of those facts

you took part in the discussions or deliberations which led to the
adoption of that dividend rate even before the company saw official
life?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Can I interpolate anything in this discussion,
Mr. Pecora? I want you to get the picture perfectly clear.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. For a great many years I was president, or

chairman of the board for a little while, of the Merchants National
Bank of Detroit. I presumed that bank had been sought as much
as any bank in Detroit to merge. I was constitutionally opposed to
mergers. At the time that we merged with the Bank of Michigan,
I give you my word, and everybody knows in Detroit that I was on
my way up, and I was getting my bank into such shape that I
merged with the Bank of Michigan for that purpose. Then Julius
came to me and asked if I would help out, and I said "To the
extent of my ability." I was getting along. I was willing to help
an old friend do a thing1 that he thought constructive, and that is the
part I played at that time. Now, you have a perfect understanding
of the part I played.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, you were not willing to help pro-
mulgate and further Mr. Haass' plan without giving some thought
on your own part as to the soundness of the plan, where that plan
was going to affect the stockholders of your own bank, were you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. ^VTiy, the plan seemed very sound to me.
Mr. PECORA. Then you must have discussed the plan in its en-

tirety?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. And approved of it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not merely give your consent to this plan

and become a party to it because of a desire on your part to help out
an old friend ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, practically it was.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Very largely induced by that.
Mr. PECORA. What, to help out an old friend ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And the old friend was Julius Haass?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PEOORA. The executive head of a rival bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, well, he never was a rival bank of mine.
Mr. PECORA. One of the things you said it was sought to accom-

plish was to eliminate competition. I presume that meant also com-
petition among the five banks that this holding company was to
acquire?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. One Senator here will agree that Julius Haass
was never responsible for unwise banking.

Mr. PECORA. That is not the j>oint, Mr. Ballantyne.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think it is. But I am not sure. He was not

a highly competitive banker. He is a very sound banker.
Mr. PECORA. Well, a sound banker may compete with other banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not wisely.
Mr. PECORA. And still be a sound banker?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not wisely, and be a sound banker, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. HOW is that?
Mr. BALANTYNE. I think not wisely.
Mr. PECORA. Competition can be wise as well as unwise?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am speaking about unwise competition. I t

makes quite a difference.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, you said that one of the things sought

to effectuate through the creation of this holding company which
was to acquire all of the capital stock of these 5 banks was to elimi-
nate competition.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Unwise competition.
Mr. PECORA. Unwise competition?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Your bank, namely, the Bank of Michi-

gan, was one of the banks included in this plan; so was the bank of
which Mr. Haass was the executive head?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. The Bank of Michigan was never my bank in
the sense

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You were chairman of the board,
though.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I know—with no power.
Mr. PECORA. With no power?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; that I know of.
Senator COTTZENS. That is a new one, because I understood that

somebody testified here the other day that the man who was chair-
man was being promoted after being the president.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I never saw any power, if the Senator will
permit.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean us to understand then that there is
no power in the chairman or vice chairman?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. A chairman or vice chairman can have as much
or as little power as the bylaws give him. I think Mr. Pecora will
agree with me.

Mr. PECORA. I am not a banker and never have been, Mr. Bal-
lantyne.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think there are all sorts of chairmen of boards.
Sometimes people are demoted to the chairmanship of the board,
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and the legal control vested in the president, and vice versa. It
always depends on the man, to a large extent, and the circumstances.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, are you so modest that you want this
committee to believe that as chairman of the board of the Bank of
Michigan you occupied merely a nominal position, with no real
power?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My dear sir, I am trying to tell you that I was
.getting my ship into port, with the hope and belief that I would get
out of business entirely, just as soon as possible. That is well known
to all my associates. I stayed with that bank to steady the situation
for a little while, not meaning to go along very far with it.

Senator COUZENS. I am interested in that, because you say you
wanted to get your ship into port. You must have been in danger.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO you have to be in danger to get your ship
into port ?

Senator COUZENS. I think, when you stayed at the helm, as you
did, to get your ship into port, there must have been some reason
ior it.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. There was a reason for it.
Senator COUZENS. What was it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There was a schism in our own board.
Senator COUZENS. What was it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. We had been going through perilous times.

Then was the peril, when the orgy of speculation was on.
Mr. PECORA. What were the perilous times you refer to?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. When the orgy was on in New York.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the stock speculation or gambling orgy?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean it centered in New York. It was on all

over the country, was it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I will say it was.
Mr. PECORA. Detroit was engulfed in it too, was it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Engulfed in it, but my bank was not.
Senator COUZENS. Then, why did you nave to stay at the helm

to get it into port, if your bank was not involved in it? I do not
understand that.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think Mr. Pecora does. Do you, Mr. Pecora I
Mr. PECORA. The Senator is asking you the question.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Are you asking me a question?
Senator COUZENS. Yes. I am asking, if your bank was not in-

volved, as you stated, in this speculation, why you had to stay at the
helm to get into port.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My bank, or the bank which I call mine, which
I organized, is on record here with the Comptroller's office, and if you
can see any involvement in that picture, I will be much surprised,
Senator.

Senator COUZENS. I am not charging that.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. It was a case of a schism in the board of the

bank, and maybe a little fatigue on my part. I did not want to liqui-
date the bank, so I thought this was a judicious merger with a
bank with a great many branches already formed. We had had no
branches.
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Senator COTJZENS. In that connection, I invite your attention to the
language in the circular, which says (reading):

In order that each customer of these aUied institutions! may continue to en-
joy aU existing connections and facilities, it is planned to carry on each, in-
stitution as at present organized.

How did you contemplate bringing around these economies, in the
elimination of competition, if you contemplated carrying on these
institutions as organized?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Senator, it is a well-known fact that it was not
an uncommon thing in the city of Detroit for four competing banks
in that very group to have four branches, on four corners of an in-
tersection. That was one thing. There was no more use for four
banks in that block, four competing banks in that block, than there
was for the man in the moon.

Senator COUZENS. I will agree with that. You could not have car-
ried on " as at present organized " if you were to eliminate branches,
could you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think in a general way; yes. Each was going
to retain its character and individuality. I understood that.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, prior to the acquisition of the capi-
tal stock of these five banks by the Detroit Bankers Co., the stock-
holders of each one of those banks, as such stockholders, had the
power to elect the boards of directors of their respective banks, did
they not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. And that is an important power and right attaching

to a stockholder of any corporation, and particularly a banking cor-
poration, is it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. By the scheme or plan upon which the Detroit Bank-

ers Co. was created, these stockholders of the constituent banks that
became the units of this holding company were deprived, at least
for the first 5 years, of the right to elect directors of their own
banks, were they not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think not. They were electing them when I
left the Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. Elected by whom?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of course, they were elected by the Detroit

Bankers Co.
Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Bankers Co. elected these directors

through the control vested in the 12 trustees?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PEOORA. Who had all the voting power of the first 5 years.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I fancy that is true, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the stockholders of these banks that became

units of the holding company were given no voice either in the elec-
tion of the directors of the holding company or in the election of
the directors of the unit banks, at least for the first 5 years.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I fancy that is true.
Mr. PECORA. That was a radical departure from the scheme of

operation of those unit banks prior to the merger, was it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, in the law it would be.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it in fact as well as in law?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think not, Mr. Pecora. I think the directors
that were operating those banks when I left the Bankers Co. were
practically the same people.

Mr. PEOORA. But whenever changes were made they were made
upon the judgment and decision of the holders of the 120 shares
of trustee stock, worth $1,200, issued by the holding company; isn't
that so?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO some extent I think maybe that is true.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any doubt that it is true?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot recall right at this moment any

changes.
Mr. PECORA. I will show you later that there were changes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There were changes?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There probably were. I do not recall them.
Mr. PECORA. I want to show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of a certificate issued by the Detroit Bankers Co. for
its trustee shares. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of such certificate ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE (after conferring with an associate). I believe
that is all right, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
Senator COTTZENS. Let it be entered.
(Copy of certificate for trustee shares, Detroit Bankers Co., was

received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 4, Jan. 24,
1934", and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. I t will be noted that on the back of the certificate
just received in evidence as exhibit no. 4 of this date are printed the
provisions of articles 5 and 9 of the articles of association of the
Detroit Bankers Co., respecting the powers of the holders of the
trustee shares.

I show you what purports to be a specimen copy of certificate of
shares of the common stock issued by the Detroit Bankers Co. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct
copy of those certificates of common stock?

Mr. BALLANTYNE (after conferring with an associate). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
Senator COUZENS. The same will be entered.
(Copy of certificate of shares of common stock, Detroit Bankers

Co., was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 5,
Jan. 24,1934," and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. I want to call attention on the record to the fact that
on the back of this exhibit marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 5 " of
this date there are printed the provisions of article I X of the articles
of association of the Detroit Bankers Co. relating to the statutory
liability.

Senator COUZENS. IS there any reference to the trusteeship there?
Mr. PECORA. And also article V relating to the trusteeship—articles

V and IX, defining the rights, powers, and duties of the trustees.
I t has already been shown that tne authorized capital structure

of this Detroit Bankers Co. was $50,000,000, exclusive of the 120
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trustee shares represented by 2,500,000 shares of common stock, each
with a par value of $20.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of that amount it was contemplated to issue $35,000,-

O00 worth in exchange for the shares of capital stock of banks to be
.acquired by the holding, is that right?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the remaining $15,000,000 worth of common

capital stock was to remain in the treasury of the Detroit Bankers
Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was any part of the. $15,000,000 worth of that treas-

ury stock ever issued?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not believe so, Mr. Pecora. (After con-

ferring with an associate.) Yes; I believe there were, in the ac-
quisition of some metropolitan banks. Some shares were exchanged
there. I cannot give you the amounts nor the occasions.

Mr. PECORA. What is, at the present time, the status of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. I t is in receivership, is it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes. I t is in receivership.
Mr. PECORA. A receiver was appointed for it on or about March

17, 1933.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At that time how many shares of the common capital

stock were outstanding?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. From my memory, Mr. Pecora, I cannot tell

you.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps you can ascertain from some of your as-

sociates, or refresh your recollection by the records.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Approximately 1,775,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. And the rest remained in the treasury?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t is the fact, is it not, that very shortly after the

incorporation of the Detroit Bankers Co. on January 8, 1930, that
company acquired, by exchange for its own shares, all of the out-
standing capital stock of the five banks that are named in the cir-
cular marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 3 " ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Substantially all.
Mr. PECORA. IS it the fact that at the time of the acquisition of

these 5 banks by the Detroit Bankers Co. the Detroit Bankers Co.
acquired control or ownership through acquisition of the capital
stock thereof, of 5 banks which had a combined capital surplus
and undivided profits of approximately $90,000,000 and resources of
about $725,000,000?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is the Peoples Wayne, is it?
Mr. PECORA. That is all the five banks.
Senator COUZENS. That is what is contained in the circular and

record.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was it the fact that at that time these five banks

served approximately 900,000 depositors and clients?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Principally in the city of Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. By such acquisition of the capital stock of these

banks, this holding company came into control of banking resources
approximately 60 percent of the total banking resources of the city
of Detroit?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe that is so, Mr. Pecora.
Senator COUZENS. In that connection, Mr. Ballantyne, I would like

to ask you if you think it was a well-considered policy to put $725,-
000,000 in resources and $90,000,000 of capital in the hands of 12
men for a period of 5 years on an investment of $1,200?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think
Senator COUZENS. I am asking him as a policy. I am not asking

him for facts, and I do not care to have anybody else's views about
that.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO I think it was wise ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I thought at the time it was. I do not know

whether I do today or not.
Senator COUZENB. TO put in the hands of 12 men the handling of

over $800,000,000 for an investment of $1,200?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Better 12 than 100, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Better 12 than 100?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And for an investment of $1,200?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of course, that does not
Senator COUZENS. That is all these trustee stocks amounted to.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not defending this thing. I was not the

author of it at all. I do not know that it was wise.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought it was wise at the time you lent yourself

to it.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I thought it was wise at the time to have those

banks form a mutuality of interest and eliminate unnecessary costs
and unnecessary wildcat competition, of which there was a lot in
the city of Detroit. But we are always wise afterward, you know.

Mr. PECORA. At the present time you have some doubts as to the
wisdom of the plan?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, if I were asked my viewpoint at
the present time, I would say to you that I do not think anything has
been proven in Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not think anything has been what?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Proven. I do not think the wisdom or unwis-

dom of group banking, or of branch banking, or of unit banking
has been demonstrated in Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. YOU think the events since January 8, 1930, have
shed no light upon the wisdom or lack of wisdom of this plan?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not in Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. This plan was operative in Detroit.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; but it was conceived rather hastily, and

there were unknown factors at the time it was consummated. One
has to experience such an operation to learn.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to refer again to that statement in this
circular marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 3 " , which reads as
follows [reading]:

It is proposed that dividends be paid upon the common stock of the new
company in the aggregate amount of 17 percent per annum payable quarterly.

Mr. BAUiANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was the dividend rate fixed at 17 percent, as

far back as October 1929, or 3 months prior to the actual creation of
this holding company?

Mr. BAUiANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I could say something, but I do not
want to.

Mr. PECORA. I would like to have you answer my question.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Haass and Mr. Mark Wilson virtually de-

cided that matter, and I think it was determined
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Haass and who else?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Mark Wilson.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mark Wilson?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mark Wilson was not one of the organizers of

this company, was he ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; but he was a very, very close adviser of

Mr. Haass at the time, and an examiner, and he knew what the
banks were, or thought he did.

Mr. PECORA. What position did Mr. Mark Wilson have in the
Detroit Bankers Co. at the outset—any at all?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know. He was made a vice president,
I believe.

Mr. PECORA. He was not one of the 12 founders of the company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I t is fair to regard these 12 trustees as the founders

of this company, is it not?
Mr. BAUiANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of those 12?
Mr. BATITIANTYNE. I was one of them.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mark Wilson was not.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Then why do you say that this dividend of 17 percent

per annum
Mr. BAMiANTYNE. I will tell you why.
Mr. PECORA. Wait a minute. Why do you say, then, that this

dividend of 17 percent per annum was fixed within 3 months before
the creation of the company itself, by two men; namely, Mr. Haass
and Mr. Wilson, Mr. Wilson not being one of the trustees?

Mr. BAUIANTYNE. I am just thinking that they had something to
do with it.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. BAIILANTYNE. I will cite my own experience with this. I was

chairman of the board of the Bank of Michigan. The executive
control was in Mr. Palmer Livingstone's hands. Mr. Clark called
me in one day and wanted to discuss this matter with me, about this
bank coming in.

Mr. PECORA. By Mr. Clark, you mean Mr. Emory W. Clark, one
of these trustees?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who was at that time chairman of the board of the

First National Bank in Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. He was an executive. He had been negotiating

with Julius Haass for a long time about it, and he wanted me ta
pass judgment on it, and my answer to him was at that time, " Mr.
Clark, this is not my bank. The Livingstone interest is very large,,
and we will have to let Palmer Livingstone negotiate this "; which
he did.

Mr. PECORA. Mr: Livingstone
Mr. BALLANTYNE. What part he paid in the determining of these

ratios I do not know. I never was present at any meeting, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I am not talking about or discussing the ratios of
exchange of capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the capital
stock of these five banks.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. YOU are talking about the dividend.
Mr. PECORA. I am talking about the fact that fully 3 months before

the Detroit Bankers Co. actually came into legal existence, this circu-
lar, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 3 ", was issued, addressed to>
the stockholders of the five banks in question, and they were ad-
vised in this circular that the Detroit Bankers Co. would pay an
annual dividend at the rate of 17 percent, payable quarterly.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And your name is signed to this circular.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which was addressed to the stockholders of the bank

which you served as chairman of the board at that time.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I know all of that.
Mr. PECORA. I want you to tell the committee, if you please, by

what process of reasoning, calculation, or otherwise, the 12 founders
of the Detroit Bankers Co., fully 3 months before that company came
into official being or legal existence, fixed the dividend rate which
the company would pay to its stockholders at 17 percent per annum.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would like to answer you, Mr. Pecora, but I
cannot.

Senator COTXZENS. DO you know what contribution the Bank of
Michigan was to make to this 17-percent dividend?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. YOU are asking me about the earnings?
Senator COUZENS. I am asking you what contribution the Bank of

Michigan was to make to this 17-percent dividend rate.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Undoubtedly the thing was determined on the*

earnings.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any survey was made of the

earnings of these five banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes; I am sure sure of that.
Mr. PECORA. There was?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. By these 12 founders or trustees?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know how many of them were in that:

part of it. I was not at that time. Mr. Livingstone acted for the*
Bank of Michigan.
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Mr. PECORA. Was a report made prior to October 5,1929, by who-
ever made that survey, or caused it to be made, to all the 12 trustees,
as to the results thereof?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; and there were differences of opinion.
Mr. PECORA. What was the range of opinion expressed in connec-

tion with those differences of opinion?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could not tell you in exact figures.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us approximately.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would not dare to. That is 4 or 5 years ago,

you know, and I could not recall. I am not withholding anything
from you, Mr. Pecora. I just do not remember.

Mr. PECORA. What were the factors that induced you, as one of the
12 founders or trustees of the Detroit Bankers Co., to agree in ad-
vance to the fixation of the dividend rate to be paid by the Detroit
Bankers Co. at 17 percent?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. At that time, of course, we were in a very des-
perate depression. You know that. You have cited that. Who
knew how long that was going to last? Certainly we got no counsel
from headquarters.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by headquarters?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. From Washington. Prosperity was just around

the corner. We did not know how long it ;was going to last. Who
possibly knew?

Senator COUZENS. Prosperity was not just around the corner on
October 5, 1929, because the bank collapse had not taken place.

Mr. PECORA. Nor the stock-market collapse.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. What is that?
Mr. PECORA. The stock-market collapse had not taken place by

October 5, 1929.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Which is the date of this circular.
Senator COUZENS. SO that there was no advice from Washington

about recovery being just around the corner on October 5, 1929.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not saying specifically as to dates, but no-

body dreamed we were going into this kind of a depression. I think
I guessed as far as anybody about it, but I did not guess what we
actually got into, Mr. Pecora. An angel from heaven could not
have guessed it. We knew of definite economies that could be made.
There was a definite earning power. I did not go into the details
with these men, but I suspect that is how they arrived at the divi-
dend rate.

Mr. PECORA. On October 5, 1929, it was the depression that was
just around the corner, but nobody knew it. Isn't that right?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I guess that is true.
Mr. PECORA. And the sun of prosperity was shining brightly on

October 5,1929, when this dividend rate of 17 percent was fixed. Is
that right?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know that it was.
Mr. PECORA. There was no depression on then.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There were elements of it.
Mr. PECORA. If it was, it was around the corner where nobody

could see it plainly at that time, isn't that so?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think maybe so.
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Mr. PECORA. The clouds began to obscure that sun in the latter
part of October 1929, did they not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Nevertheless, when the company was organized on

January 8,1930, and for the year 1930, with the clouds of the depres-
sion in the skies and clearly visible to everybody, this dividend
policy or rate of 17 percent, fixed in good times, was adhered to, was
it not, by this group ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was that wise, in your opinion?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would not hold any brief for that. I have

never been in favor of paying dividends that were not wise, and I
cut the dividend of that operation.

Mr. PECORA. Not in 1930.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I did it in 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ? Well, now, let us see.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. 1931. (After conferring with an associate.)

1932, rather. I beg your pardon. I was thinking of the gap. ^The
first year I was in I did it. Julius was in for a year. One can only
speak for himself.

In answer to the Senator here, in respect to these 12 men, each of
those men, I think the record will show, was a very large stockholder
in the banking group.

Mr. PECORA. Did they remain stockholders up to the time that
the company went into receivership, do you know ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I did not.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about some of these others?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not think anyone else left but me.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any of the other 12 trustees

or founders held on to their substantial stockholdings of this com-
pany up to the time when the company went into receivership in
March 1933?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. From all I know, I would say yes; but that
would be a mere guess.

Senator COTJZENS. I still raise the same issue, bedause these gentle-
men you refer to were stockholders of the units and not stockholders
of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I see what your point is.
Senator COUZENS. SO, for the mere putting up of $1,200—which

the facts show they did not put up, as a matter of fact—they got
control of nearly 1 billion dollars, and that is what is generally
referred to as the handling of other people's money. By the mere
acquisition of $1,200 worth of trustee shares these men got control of
nearly 1 billion dollars to do as they pleased with for a period of
5 years. I would just like to know if you, as an old-time banker
in Detroit, endorse that as a principle.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not just the way you put it, Senator.
Senator COTTZENS. I am piutting it as a fact.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Maybe it |neans that in substance. I do not

know. I am not very well veiled in legal phraseology.
Senator COUZENS. I am not either, but it does not require a law-

yer—even some of the crooked ones can understand that.
Mr. PECORA. Are you talking about bankers now, Senator ?
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Senator COTJZENS. NO; lawyers.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, let me read to you the following

excerpt from the circular marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 3 " in
evidence [reading] :

In order that each customer of these allied institutions—
That is, referring to the five original banking units [continuing

reading] :
may continue to enjoy all existing connections and facilities, it is planned
to carry on each institution as at present organized.

Was that principle carried out?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I t was not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent was it departed from?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO this extent: I t is like everything else. You

start off with one idea, and circumstances force others on you. That
very matter of branches came up for discussion frequently, and it
was found that the old loyalties persisted, and everyone wanted the
other fellow's branch closed rather than his own. I suppose that
was human nature. That was what determined them on those later
mergers, later consolidations of the Bank of Michigan with the
Peoples Wayne Bank, so that they could make a clean sweep of it.
As far as my knowledge goes, that is why it was done.

Mr. PECORA. Were those unit banks that came into this Detroit
holding company through the acquisition of their capital stock per-
mitted to continue in operation under the policies formulated by the
officers of those unit banks, the officers and directors of those unit
banks, or were those unit banks directed, as to their policies, and so
forth, by the officers and directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think not. There was no coercion that I know
anything about; no.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at this chart [indi-
cating a large chart mounted at the head of the committee table] ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t purports to be an outline of the various units that

were acquired from time to time by the Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That includes banking units and nonbanking units?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at it and tell us if you can say that

it is a correct representation of the various units, both banking and
nonbanking, which ultimately were acquired, in whole or in part,
through the acquisition of capital stock by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Look at it closely. You may also seek the advice on that of any
of your associates. This is as of the time when it went into receiver-
ship ; in other words, at the end.

Mr. BALLANTYNE (standing before map on easel). I t does not seem
to be correct to me. For instance, there was a Detroit Trust Co.
B,IX& a former Detroit Securities Co. I don't think this one [point-
ing on map], for instance, was put into it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, those colored gfeen on the map were elimi-
nated by the merger, you understand.

175541—34—PT 11 3
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. They had formerly been entities, but they were elim-

inated by the merger into the Detroit Trust Co.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I see.
Senator COUZENS. YOU understand that those in green were elimi-

nated by the merger.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Let me look over the map, and I will see what

I can make out of it.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Please do so.
Mr. BALLANTYNE (after looking at the map and consulting with

other witnesses present). That is substantially right, I think.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the chart as you have examined it and con-

ferred about its correctness with quite a number of your associates,
is correct, is it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t appears to be correct; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I ask that that map be marked in

evidence.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). That may be done.
(A large chart entitled "Organization of Detroit Bankers Co.",

was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 6, Jan. 24, 1934 "; and a copy
of it, reduced in size, is made a part of the record.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, I show you a little booklet bearing
the inscription on the cover page, " Detroit Bankers Co.", and pur-
porting to be the consolidated balance sheet of wholly owned banks
of the Detroit Bankers Co. as of December 31, 1929; and also
purporting to show the officers and directors of the Detroit Bankers!
Co., and the officers and directors of the wholly owned banks
referred to. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such pamphlet gotten out by the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE (after looking at the^booklet). I would say that
is a true and correct copy.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer that in evidence.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). I t may be entered in the record.
(A printed pamphlet entitled " Detroit Bankers Co., Consolidated

Balance Sheet of Wholly Owned Banks, as of Dec. 31, 1929, etc.",
was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 7, Jan. 24,1934.")

Mr. PECORA. I notice on page 3 of this pamphlet, which has been
received in evidence as committee's exhibit no. 7, the following
footnote:

These figures do not include the resources of the Detroit Co., nor of the
First National Co. of Detroit.

Do you know why in the consolidated balance sheet of these
wholly owned banks there was not included the balance sheet of these
Detroit Co. nor of the First National Co. of Detroit?

Mr. BALLANTTNE. The First National Co. of Detroit was included
in our statements, so I am told.

Mr. VERHELLE. This is earlier.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. VERHELLE. The reason was that the Detroit Co. was owned by

the Detroit Trust Co., and
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). Just wait one minute. I think we will
administer the oath to you.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). Stand, hold up your right hand,
and be sworn. You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the
whole truth and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now
under investigation by the committee. So help you God,

Mr. VERHELLE. I do,

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VECRHELLE, GROSSE POINTE, MICK,
SENIOR OFFICER OF THE MANUFACTURERS NATIONAL BANE
OF DETROIT

Mr. PECORA. Please state your name, residence, and occupation.
Mr. VERHELLE. My name is Joseph F. Verhelle; 1331 Three Mile

Drive, Grosse Pointe, Mich.; I am senior officer or the Manufactur-
ers National Bank of Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. Were you connected with the Detroit Bankers Co. in
any capacity heretofore?

Mr. VERHELLE. I was connected as, comptroller from February 28,
1930, until the beginning of November of 1932. This statement^
while it was put out before I had anything to do with the Detroit
Bankers Co., yet in answer to your question I will say, the Detroit
Co. was owned by the Detroit Trust Co., and that ownership of the
First National Bank was very much in doubt.

Mr. PECORA. Well, why were not the balance sheets of these two*
companies included in the consolidated balance sheet embodied in
committee exhibit no. 7?

Mr. VERHELLE. I cannot answer for this one, but it was embodied
in future statements, and I can answer for those. I presume the
question is the same in both cases, so that my answer to the latter
statement will take care of this one. The balance sheet of the Detroit
Co., if it had been included in later statements, would have been
misleading inasmuch as it was owned and the value of it already
included in the assets of the Detroit Trust Co. The theory upon
which this statement was published was that the stockholders were
being informed on the holdings of the Group Co. There were tw@
ways to publish a balance sheet: One was, to show a balance sheet of
the Detroit Bankers Co., merely indicating that they held so many
shares of this stock, and so many shares of something else,, against
which they had outstanding a certain amount of their own sto$k.
That would have been a rather meaningless statement, because after
all it was the statements behind that stock that were presumed to>
amount to anything. And the Detroit Co. was already included,,
insofar as its value was concerned, and the First National Co. being
worthless, were not included in subsequent balance sheets..

Mr. PECORA. All right. Now I will resume my examination: of
Mr. Ballantyne. ^

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE—Resumed1

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, before I asked you to idtentify
the chart, which has since been marked in evidence*as "Committee
Exhibit No. 6 ", I started to question you on the subject of whether or

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 0 8 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

not the five original unit banks of the holding company were per-
mitted to carry on as they had been carried on and conducted imme-
diately prior to their acquisition by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. They were not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not when they were consolidated. Of course

not.
Mr. PECORA. What changes or departures were made after they

had been acquired by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The Peninsular Co. and the Bank of Michigan

joined in the consolidation with the People's Wayne County Bank.
J , however, was asked to go over to the First National Bank
tas chairman of the board, which I did. I think those were all the
banks that were changed.

Mr. PECORA. I am not asking about changes effected by mergers,
acquisitions, or consolidations. My question was directed particu-
larly to the proposition of whether or not the banking units of the
holding company were permitted to conduct their respective business
affairs in the same manner in which they had been conducted prior
to-their acquisition by the holding company.

Mr. BAI^ANTYNE. Of course, when the acquisition took place, when
that consoliation took place, those banks were closed. As to the
principal banking officers of the Bank of Michigan and the Penin-
sular State Bank, those banks were closed.

Senator COUZENS. I think there is a misunderstanding here.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t may be that I have misunclerstood it.
Senator COUZENS. HOW long after the organization of the Detroit

Bankers Co. was it before this consolidation took place?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would have to look that up.
Mr. VERHELLE. I t was 4 months.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora's question, Mr. Ballantyne, was con-

fined to those 4 months before the consolidation.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh. Yes; there was no pressure there that I

know of.
Mr. PECORA. After the acquisition of those banking units, or unit

banks, by the holding company, were the officers and directors of
each unit bank permitted to conduct and direct the operations,
activities, business, and policies of their respective banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. In a general way I would sajr they were.
Mr. PECORA. Was their control and direction interfered with or

modified or changed in any way by the officers, trustees, or directors
of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot think of any way in which they were
interfered with.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, after the acquisition of those unit banks
by the holding company, did any representatives of the holding
company sit in at meetings of boards of directors of such unit banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not when you talk of the unit banks. Are you
referring to the five?

Mr. PECORA. I mean all the unit banks which either at the outset
or subsequently or eventually were acquired in whole or in part
by the holding company, which was the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, now, I think there might have been
one or two cases, but I could not name them, where representation
was had on the boards^.

Mr. PECORA. Let me call your attention, Mr. Ballantyne, to the
following resolution that appears to have been adopted by the board
of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. at a meeting of that board
held on December 28, 1930, at which the following directors were
present according to the minutes of that meeting, a photostatic
copy of which I have before me.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. There are shown as being present the following-

named gentlemen: John Ballantyne, William T. Barbour, John R.
Bodde, McPherson Browning, Herbert L. Chittenden, Julius H.
Haass, D. Dwight Douglas, T. W. P. Livingstone, Wesson Seyburn,
Ralph Stone, and Mark A. Wilson.

Tne resolution I have reference to reads as follows, being under
the caption "Authority to vote stock at annual meeting of the
subsidiaries ":

In connection with the annual meetings of the stockholders of the various
units of the Detroit Bankers Go. to be held in January of 1931, Mr. Chittenden
offered and moved the adoption of the following resolution:

"Resolved, That the following several individuals be, and they are hereby,
authorized to attend the respective annual meetings of stockholders set opposite
their respective names, to be held at such date, time, and place in January
of 1931, as is fixed by the bylaws of the various institutions:

" First National Bank in Detroit, John Ballantyne; Detroit Trust Co., Ralph
Stone; Peoples Wayne County Bank of Detroit, Julius H. Haass; Peoples
Wayne County Bank of Hamtramck, J. C. Friedel; Peoples Wayne County Bank,
Highland Park, Henry A. Haigh; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Dearborn,
William H. McClenahen; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Wyandotte, Henry
Roehring; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Bcorse, Ignatius J. Saliotte; Peoples
Wayne County Bank, River Rouge, A. H. Moody; Grosse Pointe Savings Bank,
Grosse Pointe, Frank W. Hubbard; River Rouge Savings Bank, River Rouge,
H. C. Barrett; Detroit Co., Lawrence K. Butler.

"And they and each of them are fully authorized and empowered to vote at
such meetings, respectively, and any adjournments thereof, the shares of stock
owned by this company in said banks, respectively, upon the election of directors
and upon any other motion or resolution and the .transaction of any other busi-
ness which may be presented to or may come before said meetings respectively/*

The motion being duly seconded, the resolution was adopted.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I recall that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, that indicated that certain directors of the De-

troit Bankers Co. were designated to represent the company
Mr* BALLANTYNE. Not only the directors but
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Wait a minute—to represent the com-

pany at annual meetings of stockholders of the unit banks.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And to vote.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Certain directors of the holding company and

certain directors of the banks. You named some there that were not
directors of the holding company at all.

Mr. PECORA. I know that.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. But the voting power was with the holding

group.
Senator COTJZENS. In the reading of that list it appears that some

of those gentlemen were on the boards of the unit banks and some
were also on the board of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Some were; yes.
Senator COUZENS. That was the prior question asked by Mr. Pe-

cora.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. HOW many of those whose names have just been

read off were members of boards of directors of unit banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would have to get them read off again in order

to be able to tell you.
•Senator COUZENS. Let me see those minutes, please.
Mr. PECORA. Here they are.
^Senator COUZENS. Mr. Ballantyne, tell us those on the list that

were members of the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.
and also on the boards of directors of unit banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, Friedel was not, and
Senator COUZENS. Just tell us the names of those that" are.
Mr. PECORA. Sit down at your accustomed place so that all may

have the benefit of the loud speaker.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Let me see. One, two, three
Senator COUZENS. Just name them.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. John Ballantyne, Ralph Stone, Julius Haass—

is that the list (inquiring of his associate) ?
Senator COUZENS. That is the list of proxies that the Detroit

Bankers Co. appointed.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. These are members of the Detroit Bank group.
Senator COUZENS. And also members of the units.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Let me see.
Mr. PECORA. And also directors or officers of the unit banks.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I want. Are there just three of

them?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I wonder if I got that question right? I want

to be very careful about it.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora asked you whether or not it is a fact

that some directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., and who were trustees,
also sat as members of boards of directors of the unit banks.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, these were not members of boards of the
units necessarily, were they?

Senator COUZENS. NO; but how many of them were?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Were members of the boards of the units ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes. How many of those who were members

of the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., were also mem-
bers of the board of directors of the unit banks ? I understood you
to say before it was Ballantyne, Haass, and Stone. Is that correct ?

Mr. BAHLANTYNE. Well, we were also on the boards of units.
Senator COUZENS. Well, that is enough.
Mr. PEOORA. Practically all officers and directors of the Detroit

Bankers Co. were also officers or directors of one or more unit banks,
isn't that so ?

Mr. IBALLANTYNE. Well, I fancy I was. I don't know about the
•others.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Senator Couzens, that fact appears definitely
dn the pamphlet marked " Committee Exhibit No. 7 ", it giving the
officers and directors for the year 1930 of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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and also the names of officers and directors of the different unit-
banks.

Senator COTJZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, isn't it the fact that the direc-

tors of the Detroit Bankers Co., the holding company, at the an-
nual elections of officers and directors of the different unit banks,
made up the slates of officers and directors to be chosen at those an-
nual elections of officers and directors of the different unit banks?

Mr. BAI*LANTYNE. I presume that is probably so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in order to resolve any doubt about that let me

call your attention to the minutes of the annual meeting of the board
of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on January 12, 1931, at
which the following resolution was adopted, according to the photo-
static copy of the minutes of that meeting which I have before me.
Under the caption " Directors of affiliated institutions ", appears the
following minute:

Under date of December 23, .1980, various individuals were authorized by the
board to vote the shares owned by this company at the several annual meetings
of stockholders. For the purpose of instructing these proxy holders to nomi-
nate directors in each instance, the following resolutions were offered and
moved for adoption:

Resolved, that John Ballantyne, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the First National Bank, be
and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as directors of the bank.

Then follows a list of names.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Just so it may be clear on the record that they

were not really dictating the board of directors of the First National
Bank. They were simply complying in large measure with the First
National Bank in respect to its board; and the same would apply
with equal force to the others. They were not acting like a czar in
the matter, and dictating new boards, or anything of that sort.
They were being influenced by the banks themselves, and using
judgment, I suppose.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read the resolution giving the names:
Frederick M. Alger, John Ballantyne, Lawrence D. Buhl, Leo M. Butcel
Senator COUZENS. I do not think you need read all those names,

Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Doubtless not. But there is quite a list of names.

Now, reading further:
Resolved that Ralph Stone, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to at-

tend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Detroit Trust Company,
be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as directors of the
company.

Then follows a long list of names of persons.
Mr. BATJJANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And reading further:
Resolved that Julius H. Haass, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Detroit, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
Mr. BAMIANTYNE. A very long list.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, a pretty long list.
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Mr. BATJJANTTNE. Yes.

Mr. PEOORA. And I read further:
Resolved that J. C. Friedel, who has been heretofore appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Hamtramck, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list. And I read further:
Resolved that Henry A. Haigh, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Highland Park, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names. I read further:
Resolved that William H. McClenahen who has heretofore been appointed

proxy to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne
County Bank of Deaborn, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the follow-
ing as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names. And I read further:
Resolved that Henry Roehrig, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Wyahdotte, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
Resolved, that Ignatius J. Saliotte, who has heretofore been appointed proxy

to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Ecorse, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
Resolved that Arnott H. Moody, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of River, Rouge, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
Resolved, that Frank W. Hubbard, who has heretofore been appointed proxy

to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Grosse Pointe Savings
Bank of Grosse Pointe, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
Resolved that Emmor Bales, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to

attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the River Rouge Savings Bank
of River Rouge, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.
On motion, being duly seconded, the foregoing resolutions were unanimously

adopted.

Now, Mi*. Ballantyne, that indicates, does it not, the general policy
that was pursued by the Detroit Bankers Co. with regard to naming
directors of the various unit banks?

Mr. BALLANTYKE. I wonder if it was not necessary for the stock-
holders of those banks? They did not use duress, I am sure. There
was no duress to it, particularly as to the directors' names. They
might have added 1 or 2 to strengthen the situation; but there was
no duress used.
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Mr. FECORA. What do you mean by that ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There was no force at all. The regular boards

Were named, as a general thing, and this was the authority given
to those men to vote the stock for the reelection of the banks'
boards. Quite generally the same boards were on there. Of course
they had the power to change it.

Mr. PECORA. But, Mr. Ballantyne, take your case, for instance.
At the time tif the creation of -the Detroit Bankers Co. were you a
director of more than one of the unit banks that came into the
holding company?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. After the formation of the Detroit Bankers Co. were

you made a director of more than 1 unit bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; not until I assumed—I don't think I was

until I assumed the duties of a man who died.
Mr. PECORA. According to the resolutions that I have read from,

which were adopted at the annual meeting of the board of directors
of the holding company held on January 12, 1931, you were nomi-
nated to be a director of the following unit banks at that time

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I was put on
Mr. PECORA. Wait a moment. The First National Bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Peoples Wayne County Bank of Detroit ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. I have them all here and can read them

to you.
Mr. PECORA. I can get them from the record here. What others

have you got?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. On April 24 I was appointed president of the

Detroit Bankers Co. That was in 1931. On May 1 I was ap-
pointed chairman of the board of the First National Bank. On
April 24, 1931, I was appointed president of the Detroit Bankers
Co. On May 4 I was appointed director of the Peoples Wayne
County B a n t On May 12, a director of the First Detroit Co.
On June 2, a director of the Detroit Trust Co.; also on the executive
committee. October 6, a director of the First National Bank. I
think that is all.

Mr. PECORA. Was it the fixed policy of the Detroit Bankers Co.
to make up the slates of directors to be elected for the various unit
banks at the annual meetings ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I don't think so. They might have inter-
polated a name.

Mr. PECORA. But they named the directors, did they not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; they named the directors that were there.

1 suppose they exercised the power to reelect the same directors, if
that is what you want me to admit. Yes; they did so.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about a service charge made
by the Detroit Bankers Co. which was paid to it by the various
unit banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think, Mr. Pecora, I can answer your ques-
tion. There was a service contract entered into and it involved
some expense on the part of the Detroit Bankers Co. For instance,
they had a force of expert insurance j>eople over there; tax experts;
but the duties were prescribed, I think, in the contract that was
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written. They were express or implied, the specific duties were. I
think all of them were manifestly good.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of that so-called " service contract" that you have referred
to. This photostatic copy purports to be a copy of a service contract
entered into between the Detroit Bankers Co. and the People's Wayne
County Bank of Detroit. Will you look at it and tell me if that is
a true and correct copy of the service contract to which you have
referred?

Mr. BAIILANTYNE. Yes; that is a copy.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be marked in evidence.
Senator COUZENS. The same will be marked in evidence without

being spread upon the record.
(Photostatic copy of service contract referred to and identified by

the witness was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 8, Jan. 24, 1934.")

Senator COUZENS. The subcommittee will take a recess until 2
o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 o'clock of
the same day, Jan. 24, 1934.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Upon the expiration of the noon recess, the committee resumed
the hearing at 2 p.m.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). I desire to announce that Chairman
Fletcher has charge of the gold bill on the floor of the Senate and
has asked me to preside while he has charge of that bill on the floor
of the Senate. The meeting will come to order, please.

TESTIMONY OP JOHN BALLANTYNE, DETROIT, MICH., PRESIDENT
OF MANUFACTURERS' NATIONAL BANE OF DETROIT AT THE
PRESENT TIME—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, were these service contracts, of which
committee's exhibit no. 8 is a sample copy, entered into between
the Detroit Bankers Co. and each and every one of the banking units
of that holding group ?

Mr. BATJIANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I wonder if you would mind if I
would transfer that question to Mr. Verhelle, who is under oath?

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. f think perhaps he will answer it a little more

intelligently than I will.
Mr. PECORA. Are you unable to tell us anything about these service

contracts?
Mr. BATITIAKTYNE. I know in a very general way about them, as I

spoke about them to you.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you tell us first what you know of them,

even if it be only in a general way.
Mr. BALLANTY^E. The terms of the contracts, the service con-

tracts, the express terms, are mentioned in the contract.
Mr. PECORA. Yes,
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think there wem changes, some implied terms,

something was done that was not expressed; but there was obviously
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some—for example, immediately after the write-off that you are
coming to perhaps in the situation we established a claims or recov-
ery department, out of which we hoped to realize a lot of money,
and that^was put into this Detroit Bankers Co. operation, as well
as those expressed duties. But that is something I am sure you
would approve of yourself. I t was done for a very manifest pur-
pose and for the very best of results.

Mr. PECORA. What were those very best purposes and results that
were sought to be attained through the medium of the rendition o£
these services under these contracts of the holding company and
various unit banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, largely economies. I think there was pur-
chasing, one of them. Now, you can purchase more

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Purchasing of what; supplies?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Supplies, stationery, and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. Office equipment?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Office equipment and what-not.
Mr. PECORA. What other kind of service was rendered, actually

rendered under these contracts ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Everything, I think, that was expressed there.

Could I see the contract again, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Surely [handing document to Mr. Ballantyne]*
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The auditing was not attended to by the bank-

ers. We thought that was a very desirable thing, to have the audit-
ing staff outside of the bank.

Senator COTJZENS. Did you then dispense with auditors within the
units?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Within the units; yes, sir. Accounting,
credits

Mr. PECORA. Would not accounting come under the general head-
ii

Ir. BALLANTYNE. The credits were not passed on by the
Mr. PECORA. Would not accounting come under the general heading

of auditing?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; largely. Advertising was one of themy

business promotion, purchasing, printing, rental of buildings; I pre-
sume that would have come under it. I don't recall.

Mr. PECORA. Talk a little louder, please.
Mr. BAI^LANTYNE. Fidelity bonds; that was included. Insurance—

no.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean surety bonds?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. I think that is the extent of it, with the

possible addition of that recovery operation.
Senator COXJZENS. Then to the extent that the Detroit bankers did

those jobs the board of directors did not operate the units? did they?
Mr. PECORA. The board of directors of the various units?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I suppose it is rather a fine point, but I

think we were perfectly willing it should be done, and of course in
nearly every case any operation was performed. For instance, take
this recovery department or claims department. Nothing was done
that was not authorized and agreed to by the officer in charge of the
thing. There was no contest of the power there at all, Senator. I
can assure you of that.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 0 9 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

Mr. PECORA. What actual facilities did the Detroit Bankers Co.
have among its personnel to render all these services to all these unit
banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, we had a very excellent staff, experts in
their line. That recovery department was chosen with great care.
I think we had a man named Bratton, who is perhaps the most able
man in Detroit on that kind of work. We had him and others. We
had a man named Stead who was an expert on tax problems. We had
really expert men in nearly every job.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the aggregate amount that was paid
annually by the various unit banks to the Detroit Bankers Co. under
these service contracts?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I would just guess two or three hundred
thousand dollars.

Mr. PECORA. I understand the sum is approximately $400,000.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well [addressing Mr. Verhelle] would you

know, Joe ?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. YOU probably have it exact. I don't recall. It

Is pretty hard to remember all these details.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether, out of the moneys that the

holding company received from the unit banks under these service
•contracts, the holding company realized a substantial profit, out of
these services charges?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t would be an indirect profit, I would say;
yes.

Mr. PECORA. A substantial profit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would say yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know wnat proportion of the total fees

paid by the holding company by the unit banks annually under these
service charges represented profit to the holding company?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, now, you take the accounting depart-
ment in the holding company. If they had not had it the banks
would have had it. That was divorced from the banking units
proper, and it was very wise; that thing was very wise, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I am not calling for that. I am asking you to give
us if you can

Mr. BALLANTYNE (interposing). I cannot give you the detail.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). The proportion of the charges or com-

missions, fees, received by the holding company under these service
contracts with the unit banks which represented profit.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t was not fees or commissions. I t was simply
disbursements, salaries, and what not to employees. There were no
fees or commissions involved.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, the holding company charged
for tfiese services ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Just what they cost.
Mr. PECORA. Just what they cost?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then, you say there was no profit to the holding

company?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. None to the holding company; no.
Mr. PECORA. HOW is that?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. I didn't understand your question. None to the-
holding company.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that ?
Mr. BALLANTTNE. Well, I am very confident. I am very confi-

dent there was no profit to the holding company on that. I think,
demands were made just to immediately cover disbursements. You.
may have something there that denotes differently, but that is my
memory.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about an indebtedness o£
$7,200,000 which was incurred by the Detroit Bankers Co. in con-
nection with its acquisition of the First National Co., which was
one of the investment affiliates of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I certainly do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Out of the several hundred thousands of dollars a

year which the holding company received under these service con-
tracts from the unit banks did not the holding company pay its in-
terest charges on that $7,200,000 indebtedness?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that, Mr. Ballantyne ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I am very confident. Mr. Verhelle is

here. I think he will substantiate that.
Mr. VERHELLE. TO the best of my knowledge there never has been.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO the best of Mr. Verhelle's knowledge it did

not.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did this indebtedness of $7,200,000 that we spoke

of a moment ago originate?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, that was all done prior to the forma-

tion of the company, and we only got in at the end of it, at the end
of the discussion probably. I have opposed the purchase of these
State banks religiously from the beginning of time. I am opposed
to them now.

Senator COUZENS. I understood you to say a while ago that you
knew all about this indebtedness of $7,200,000 for the acquisition
of the First National Co. Will you tell us about that?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is what he is asking me, I think.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Will you tell us what you know about it?
Mr. PECORA. Tell us how the indebtedness originated.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t originated through the First National Bank

buying portions of stock in State banks throughout the Michigan
peninsula.

Mr. PECORA. The First National Bank prior to the acquisition of
its capital stock by the Detroit Bankers Co. had acquired minority
holdings in the stock of various State banks, had it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. YOU have them all listed there. Yes;.
Mr. PECORA. And it acquired those minority stockholdings in those

other banks through its investment affiliate, a company eaJledl ̂ fehe
First National Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in the process of the acquisition of those minority

holdings
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In these other banks the First National Co. in-

curred an indebtedness aggregating $7,200,000, did it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers Co., which was formed on Jan-

uary 8,1930, shortly thereafter took over the First National Bank in
Detroit and its affiliate, the First National Co., did it not?

Mr. BAMANTYNE. A certificate of stock of the affiliate of that thing
and the First National Bank stock were on the same certificate.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, you are asking me a very difficult

question.
Mr. PECORA. Why is it difficult, Mr. Ballantyne?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I will tell you why it is difficult. I did

not know then and I do not know now. I t is a legal matter; it is
not a matter that I can pass on as to who owns or is responsible for
those stocks. I never was at a meeting that I did not damn those
stocks.

Mr. PECORA. What stocks are you talking about now, the minority
holdings of these various banks ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Why did you damn them at every meeting?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Because I did not like them, obviously.
Mr. PECORA. They had been acquired by the First National Bank

in Detroit prior to the time that that bank came into the holding
company?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. Through an exchange of stock?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If you did not like that feature of the First National

Bank in Detroit did you as one of the directors and trustees of the
Detroit Bankers Co. protest against and vote against

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. The acquisition of the First National Bank and its

security affiliate by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I had no choice in the buying of them. They

were bought before I had anything to do with the damn thing, but I
didn't ever miss an opportunity of protesting against it, Mr. Pecora.

Senator COTTZENS. Are those protests recorded in the minutes?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know. I don't know whether they are

or not, but anybody here—(After conferring with Mr. Verhelle)
January 1 1 think there is a protest mentioned there.

Mr. PECORA. For what year?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. January 1 of the year of our merger.
Mr. PECORA. 1930?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I made a motion at that time that the whole

matter be tabled until the First National Bank with all its subsid-
iaries be re-examined. I think that is a matter of record in the
minutes.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, the Bank of Michigan, which was
the bank in which you held the office of chairman of the Board of
Directors—
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Mr. BATJIANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Became consolidated with the First National Bank,

did it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO, no, no. I t became consolidated with the

Peoples Wayne Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, the Peoples Wayne Bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When the proposal came up before the directors ot

the Detroit Bankers Company upon and after the incorporation of
that company in January 1930 to acquire the capital stock of the
First National Bank in Detroit and its affiliate, the First National
Company, you knew at that time that the First National Company
was burdened with this $7,200,000 indebtedness, didn't you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I didn't know at that time—I don't
think I did—the minutes say I did, but I received a shock on the
first day of January

Mr. PECORA. Of 1930?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. 1930, and that is when I made that motion, that

the whole matter be tabled until such time as the First National
Bank and all its affiliates be examined.

I am not going to be accountable for those banks. I did nothing
but damn them Irom beginning to end—doing it now.

Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find out from you, Mr. Ballantyne, why
you voted for the acquisition.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I didn't vote.
Mr. PECORA. Did you vote against it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I made a motion that we should not——
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, let's see. We haven't found it yet.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. YOU can find it on January 1. I t was a New

Year's Day meeting.
Mr. PECORA. A meeting of what?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. An S.O.S. meeting called by Mr. Haass.
Mr. PECORA. Of what board?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of the Bankers board.
Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was not in legal existence at that time?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; it was prior to it, prior to it.
Mr. PECORA. The corporation did not assume legal form until

January 8, 1930?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think I see what is in your mind. I think

I understand.
Mr. PECORA. There were no directors until the corporation was

formed, and it was not formed until January 8,1930. What meeting
are you talking about that was an S.O.S. meeting held on New Year's
Day, 1930?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am talking of a meeting that was called on
January 1,1930. You will find it there. Have you got it there ?

Senator COTJZENS. This meeting was called by the prospective
directors of the Bankers Co., was it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; prospective directors. I t was called, I am
sure, by Julius Haass at his house, Senator, a hurry call to go out
there and talk this over.
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Mr. PECORA. The minute book of the board of directors of the
Detroit Bankers Go. commenced with a meeting held on January 9,
1930.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, that is possibly so. But there is one of
January 1. There were some minutes taken of that meeting, and
it will show that a motion was made to the effect that I am stating
to you. I made the motion. Now I left the meeting. Have you
got it?

Mr. PECORA. NOW I have before me what purports to be a photo-
static copy of minutes of a meeting of the Detroit Bankers Co. held
at Mr. Haass' home on New Year's Day, January 1, 1930.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is it.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the meeting you referred to ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; that is the one. Does it speak about a

motion there ?
Mr. PECORA. I will read the full minutes. [Reading:]

JANUABY 1, 1930.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE DETROIT BANKERS CO. HELD AT MB. HAASS'
HOME, 75 CLOVERI/T, GBOSSE POINTS FARMS, ON NEW YEAR'S DAY AT 3 P.M.

Present: John Ballantyne, William T. Barbour, John R. Bodde, McPherson
Browning, Herbert L. Chittenden, Emory W. Clark. D. Dwight Douglas, Julius
H. Haass, T. W. P. Livingstone, Wesson Seyburn, Ralph Stone, Mark Wilson,

Mr. Julius H. Haass presided. E. R. Lewright acted as secretary.
DECREASE IN NET WORTH OF INVESTMENT COMPANIES

Mr. Haass explained that financial statements of the four banks and the
trust company would reflect in each case the net worth after December 31, 1929,
at least equal to that shown in the respective statements upon which computa-
tions were based in September for the allotment of capital stock in the Detroit
Bankers Co., the only exceptions thereto being accounted for by,a write-off of
certain assets, such as furniture, fixtures, and improvements to leasehold prop-
erties, which were agreed upon at the time. In the case of the two securities
companies, however, he pointed out that the severe decline in market prices
had so materially altered the position of the First National Co., and to a lesser
degree the Detroit company, that it was his opinion some provision should be
made to restore the values of these companies prior to their acquisition by the
Detroit Bankers Co. Inasmuch as the shrinkage in the First National Co. was
much greater than in the Detroit company, and since a good portion of that
shrinkage was brought about by the purchase of several stocks subsequent to
the Detroit Bankers Co. agreement, the attention of the committee was directed
primarily to the affairs of that company. The committee concluded that the
interests of the Detroit Bankers Co. should be properly safeguarded, and Mr,
Clark and Mr. Douglas both expressed the belief the board of directors of the
First National Bank would take necessary action to protect the company for
any equitable amount and would so recommend to their board.

Mr. Wilson was asked to make such examination of the company as will
enable the committee to determine the amount which it expects will be guar-
anteed or reserved for in some satisfactory manner. He was also requested to
inquire into the affairs of the Detroit company, although Mr. Browning stated
that company and the bond department of the Detroit & Security Trust Co.
would require to be considered together and in his opinion the decrease tn
security values was to a considerable extent offset by earnings during the
period from September 1 to December 31, 1929.

INCOBPOKATION DATE DEFERRED

Pending adjustments with respect to the decrease in the net worth of the
securities companies, the filing of the articles of association of the Detroit
Bankers Co., scheduled for January 2, 1930, and the subsequent meeting of the
incorporators of January 4, 1930, is now postponed. Each bank and the trust
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company will therefore forward notices of the annual meeting and proxies to.
all stockholders of record, whether the stock has or has not been deposited,
with the trustee.

Those are the full minutes of that meeting.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t does not mention a motion ?
Mr. PECORA. Signed by Mr. E. R. Lewright as secretary.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, there are men in this room who can testify

that I made such a motion at that meeting.
Mr. PECORA. There was another meeting held on the following:

day, January 2, 1930, at 3 p.m., as appears from what purports to
be a photostatic reproduction of the minutes of that meeting, which
I have before me, and which I will read to you. [Eeading :j

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT 3 P.M. OF THE DETROIT BANKERS CO.

Present: Messrs. BaUantyne, Bodde, Browning, Chittenden,- Clark, Douglas*
Haass, Livingstone, Seyburn, Stone, and Mark A. Wilson. Mr. Julius H. Haass
presided. E. R. Lewright acted as secretary.

DECREASE IN NET WORTH OF FIRST NATIONAL CO.

At the suggestion of Mr. Clark the chairman called a meeting of the com-
mittee for the purpose of further considering the proposition of creating a satis-
factory guaranty or reserve to protect the Detroit Bankers Co. in connection?
with the decrease in value of assets of the First National Co. subsequent to.
September 1, 1929.

Mr. Clark explained he had carefully studied the auditors' report with'
Mr. Douglas since yesterday's meeting and had gained a clearer understanding
of the situation. He stated that, While mention had been made of a shrinkage*
in asset values of the securities company of $1,400,000 during the 4 months
prior to December 31, 1929, the net worth of the company, based on cost or
market values of securities, whichever they were, on August 31, 1929, and at
December 31, 1929, had decreased about $800,000, and that the balance of
the $1,400,000 was represented by an appreciation over carrying values of the
former date. No appreciation of assets, Mr. Clark pointed out, was recognized
by the company until actually realized from sale, and thought, therefore, that
this appreciation should be eliminated in the computation of any reserves.
He expressed the belief the board of directors of the First National Bank, of
which the First National Co. is a wholly-owned subsidiary, would furnish,
ample protection to the Detroit Bankers Co., and that both Mr. Douglas,
and himself would urge such action as soon as this company can .arrive at
a figure.

Mr. Wilson stated the accountants were already at work on the books of
the 2 securities companies, and within a few days the committee would be
supplies with sufficient data to determine on the amount of the proposed
reserve.

The meeting adjourned.
E. R. LEWRIGHT, Secretary,.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is about all I know about it.
Senator COTTZENS. There is no reference there to any of your pro-

tests, is there ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Apparently not, but you have people in the room

here who can testify to my motion. Mr. Douglas and Mr. Browning
can.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell us what the basis of your protest was
whenever you did enter it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I will have to think of that. Of course, I had
continuously condemned the proceedings. I think the banks were
bought foolishly, hastily, without wise consideration. I have got to
say that. And I never wanted them at all. So I was rather in-
clined to be severe about anything pertaining to it, Mr. Pecora*
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Mr. PECORA. YOU knew of this indebtedness of $7,200,000 that had
already been incurred by the First National Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. By the 1st of December.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the acquisition of these minority

interests in the stock of these various other banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. Remember that I am told that there is a

minute in November which indicates 7 millions. I cannot recall—
and I am supposed to be at that meeting—I cannot recall anything
about that. I t came as a shock, to me on new year's day of that
year to know that there was so much money involved in that
transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, whether you protested or not, this indebted-
ness of $7,200,000 was assumed by the Detroit Bankers Co., was it
not?

Mr. BAI^LANTYNE. I wonder if it was.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you if it was. You were a director of

that Detroit Bankers Co. right from the start. You were 1 of the 12
trustees who had the exclusive voting power for directors of the
holding company.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of the founders, and you remained

#s a director and trustee until you resigned in May 1932.
Mr. BAMIANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO why can't you tell me? Why do you ask me?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I said to you that I thought it was a legal mat-

ter. I have heard conflicting opinions about that. I don't know.
Mr. Pecora, maybe you can get information you want about that
from someone else.

Mr. PECORA. Whom would you suggest is better equipped than you
are to inform this committee concerning the facts and details of that
$7,200,000 indebtedness?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. And the legal status of it? I don't know.
Mr, PECORA. I am not confining my inquiry to the legal status of

it but to all the facts concerning it.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of course, Dwight Douglas had handled all the

purchases; Dwight Douglas. I don't know under whose direction.
I t was all done before we got—the First National Bank got—into
<our picture.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that you cannot tell the com-
mittee whether or not the Detroit Bankers Co. assumed this indebt-
edness or liability of $7,200,000 when it took over the First National
Bank and its affiliate, the First National Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't think it took over that. I cannot tell
you.

Mr. PECORA. I t took it over in the sense that the Detroit Bankers
Oo. acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of the First Na-
tional Bank, which carried with it all of the outstanding capital
stock of the First National Co.

Mr. BALiiANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I am sure you will get as much
information from Judge Connally as anyone. He is receiver for the
^Detroit Bankers Co. now, arid he is studying that question, un-
doubtedly. I am not a lawyer.

Mr. PECORA. Unfortunately, Judge Connally had nothing to do,
;as I understand it., with the organization of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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or with the conduct of its affairs up to the time at least when it went
into receivership, and that was not until March 1933. I want to find
out something about the activities of the Detroit Bankers Co. for a
period of time long before Judge Connally became in any way iden-
tified with it. So I cannot ask Judge Connally about that.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Majrbe you can ask Mr. Clark.
Senator COUZENS. During 1930 and 1931 and 1932, three years and

more before Judge Connally became receiver, did you have any idea
that you had assumed those liabilities of the First National Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYISTE. Senator, very shortly before I left that bank
I asked for a legal opinion on it from another source.

Senator COUZENS. Did what?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I asked for another legal opinion on it. I

think it is a question for the lawyers to determine, what the liability
is of the First National Bank.

Senator COUZENS. Did you think they had morally assumed those
liabilities, outside of the legal question?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I never did.
Senator COUZENS. YOU never did?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know from what sources the First National

<3o., when it acquired these minority holdings of the capital stock of
those various other State banks, got the money with which to pur-
chase those minority holdings of capital stock?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, that was done before my day, of course.
Mr. PECORA. I know it.
Mr. BAKEANTYNE. I understand—I think they borrowed some from

the First National Bank. The loans were shifted. I understand
that the Guaranty Trust of New York and the Chase National of
New York and the Continental of Chicago—it is a kind of a hazy
memory to me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. J?ECORA. Are you familiar with the transactions whereby the
First National Co. obtained the moneys with which to enable it to
acquire these minority holdings of the capital stock of these upstate
banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no. That was all quite a long time before
I went into the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the various loan transactions
that the Detroit Bankers Co., after it acquired the capital stock of
the First National Bank in Detroit and its affiliate, the First National
Co., obtained the money with which to meet those obligations repre-
sented in this indebtedness of $7,200,000?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe the Bankers Co. assumed these loans.
Mr. PECORA. Talk a little louder, please.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe shortly after the consolidation, mer-

ger, the Bankers Co. assumed a number of those loans, because of
their ability to borrow cheaply. Mr. Verhelle here would know more
about the details of that than I would.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know about the details of those transactions ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I will question you about that shortly, then.
Now, Mr. Ballantyne, I want to read to you the following resolu-

tion that was adopted by the board of directors of the Detroit Bank-
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ers Co. at a meeting of that board held on February 17, 1930, which
was about a month and a half after the Detroit Bankers Co. took
legal form. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of the minutes of that meeting, and it appears that
there were present at that meeting the following-named directors:

John Ballantyne, Mr. Barbour, Mr. Bodde, Mr. Browning, Mr. Ohittenden,
Mr. Douglas, Mr. Livingstone, Mr. Seyburn, and Mr. Mark A. Wilson. Mr.
McPherson Browning, vice president, presided, and E. R. Lewright, secretary,
acted as secretary of the meeting.

On duly supported motion the minutes of the last meeting were approved.
Financing investment in Michigan bank stocks.
Consideration was again given to a method of financing the investment in

certain shares of various banks located throughout Michigan held by the First
National Co., and on the duly supported motion of Mr. Ballantyne the following
resolution was adopted:

" Resolved that the authority given to officers of the corporation to purchase
from the First National Co. the investment of that company in certain stocks
of various banks located throughout Michigan for the sum of $6,903,929.13, and
the authority to finance such purchase by execution of an obligation on behalf
of the corporation not to exceed $7,000,000 given by resolution of this board
adopted at a regular meeting held on the 13th day of February, be and the
same is hereby revoked, and the resolution aforementioned is hereby canceled
and annulled.

" Resolved further that the agreement relating to reimbursement by the First
National Co. to the Detroit Bankers Co. for an amount equivalent to the
deficiency between interest charges and dividends is now unnecessary, and
that the resolution requiring such an agreement adopted by this board at the
same meeting is hereby revoked and annulled."

Mr. Ballantyne then offered and moved the adoption of the following reso-
lution :

"Resolved, That the officers of the Detroit Bankers Co. be, and are hereby,
empowered and directed to borrow a sum not to exceed $7,000,000 and to execute
a note or notes therefor to be signed on behalf of the corporation by the
officers who are duly authorized to execute such obligation."

The motion being duly seconded, the resolution was adopted.
For the purpose of providing additional working capital to the First Na-

tional Co., it was resolved:
"That this company lend to the First National Co. a sum not to exceed

$7,000,000, accepting therefor a duly signed note of the First National Co.
bearing interest at a rate identical with that paid by the Detroit Bankers Co.
on its borrowings, and that the obligation be collateraled by the pledge of
shares of stock in 10 banks located throughout Michigan carried on the books
of account of the First National Co. at an aggregate value of $7,245,906.80."

Do you recall those resolutions that you offered ?
Mr. BALANTYNE. In substance I do; yes, sir. I moved that the

former motion be rescinded.
Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The motion to assume the liabilities of that

organization. I was choosing the lesser of two evils. We had to get
the money. Our First National Co. was involved. The motion to
borrow the money for them, as I recall it, was based on the differ-
ence in rate that we would have to pay. In fact, I questioned
whether the First National could have got it.

Mr. PECORA. I t would seem that on February 17, 1930, before the
Detroit Bankers Co. was a month a half old, you were so familiar
with the situation with regard to this indebtedness of the Frst Na-
tional Co., which it had incurred as a result of the acquisition of
minority holdings in these 10 State banks referred to in these reso-
lutions of yours, that at this meeting of the board on February 17,
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1930, you offered the resolutions which committed the Detroit
Bankers Co. to borrow, first, $7,000,000.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And then loan the proceeds of those borrowing to the

First National Co.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On its, the latter's, note.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know from what sources the Detroit Bankers

Co., in pursuance of this resolution, borrowed the moneys in question?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. No; I do not remember. You probably have

it there.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, from the minutes of a special directors meeting

of the board of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on May 16, 1930, it
appears that the treasurer of the company made a report as follows
[reading] :

The treasurer reported that the company had two obligations with the
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as follows: May 20, 1930, $4,000,000; June 2,
1930, $3,000,000; together, $7,000,000. The chairman appointed Messrs. Doug-
las and Seyburn to negotiate for renewals of these loans either at the same
institutions or elsewhere.

Does not that refresh your recollection that the $7,000,000 was
borrowed from the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York by the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that money was borrowed in order to enable the

First National Co. to take care of its obligations, the obligations it
had incurred^ amounting to around 7 million dollars, in connection
with its acquisition of the minority holdings of these 10 State banks ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What actually happened was that the Detroit Bank-

ers Co. went out and borrowed the money, which it loaned to the
First National Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. And took back the note of the First National Co. ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And with that loan which the First National Co. ob-

tained from the Detroit Bankers Co. it paid off its indebtedness, the
indebtedness which it had incurred previously in connection with its
acquisition of the minority holdings of the/stock of those 10 State
banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that in substance, if not in form, the indebtedness

was transferred from the First National Co. to the Detroit Bankers
Co., was it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to do that at that time, Mr.

Ballantyne?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. TO borrow the money for them ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. .
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think the record of the status of the company

will show that. I do not have it in my mind, These purchases
were away above their heads. They could not handle them, at all.
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Mr. PECORA. Was this transaction had in order to enable the First
National Co., or rather in order to prevent the First National Co.
from going into bankruptcy on account of those obligations?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers Co. at that time had no invested

capital of its own, did it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECIORA. In order to raise any money it had to go out and

borrow it?
Mr. BALiiANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that within the first 4 or 5 months of its cor-

porate existence the Detroit Bankers Co. virtually assumed an in-
debtedness of $7,000,000 for one of its wholly owned subsidiaries ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in order to relieve that wholly owned subsidiary

of that indebtedness and of being forced into bankruptcy ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not, since that time, the

First National Co., as the owner of the stock which it had acquired!
in those 10 State banks, has been required to pay a statutory assess-
ment because some of those banks failed? j

Mr. BAM/ANTYNE. NO; I think maybe there is, but I have no»
knowledge of it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with that, Mr. Verhelle?
Mr. VERHELLE. The answer is " yes."
Mr. PECORA. Which of those banks failed?
Mr, VERHELLE. The Monroe State Bank; the bank up at Lan-

sing
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you look at the chart and get the names from

that chart.
Mr. VERHELLE. The American State, of Lansing; the Pontiae

Bank
Senator COTJZENS. Give the names of the banks, please.
Mr. VERHELLE. The First National Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiae;.

the American State, of Lansing, and the Monroe State Savings.
Mr. PECORA. When did those banks close, or fail ?
Mr. VERHELLE. The Pontiae was in May, I would say, of 1932.

The Monroe State Savings was about May of 1932. The American
State of Lansing—I am a little hazy on it. I t was approximately at
the same time.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the others?
Mr. VERHELLE. YOU asked a question as to which were called upon

to pay an assessment.
Mr. PECORA. NO. The question I asked you immediately pre-
d i g was when these various banks you have mentioned failed or

Mr. VERHELLE. Those are the three, and that is all I have men-
tioned.

Mr. PECORA. All three at about the saipe time?
Mr. VERHELLE. Roughly speaking.
Mr. PECORA. During the first half of 1932, approximately?
Mr. VERHELLE. Approximately.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The Pontiae was later than May 1932.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, I will ask you, Mr. Ballantyne, if you know
how the Detroit Ba^nkers Co. handled these obligations aggregating
$7,000,000, which it assumed in Majr and June 1930, in order
to raise the money to lend to the First National Co.? If you
do not know, just say so and I will question Mr. Vef helle about it.

Mr. BATJIANTYNE. I t is quite an involved question you are asking:
and I think perhaps Mr. Verhelle had better answer it.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Are you a,ble- to tell the committee how
those loans were serviced by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. In part by interest received from Messrs. Clark
and Douglas. In part by dividends received from those State bank
stocks themselves; further in part by income received from other
assets of the First National Co.; further in part—and I should say
the balance—from other cash derived from the First National Co.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, the Detroit Bankers Co. from time to
time renewed the original loans it had obtained from the Guaranty
Trust Co. in May and June 1930 for the $7,000,000, did it not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the course of those renewals and what-

ever payments were made on account from time to time?
Mr. VERHELLE. Not from memory.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any records before you that will enable you

to tell us?
Mr. VERHELLE. The transaction starts in February of 1930, at

which time the obligation was taken over by the Detroit Bankers
Co., and—I wonder if you have not a copy of the journal sheet there
of the Bankers Co. books, or their ledger. That shows it in detail.

Mr. PECORA. We do not have them.
Mr. VERHELLE. In substance it amounted to a series of renewals of

this note with payments one after another, until, if my recollection
serves me correctly, the note was paid down to approximately 2%
million dollars. I t was paid through various amounts realized from
dividends, and so forth, which moneys were applied; also from the
sale of securities of the First National Co. They had one substan-
tial amount of money there in the form of some stock for which, my
recollection is, they received approximately $1,800,000.

Senator COTJZENS. What stock was that?
Mr. VERHELLE. The First Detroit Co. As a result of that series of

operations there must be at least 30 to 50 transactions involved,
renewals of notes, with partial payments applying on them. The
balance that was left, I think, was approximately $2,500,000 at the
time the bank was closed in February.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, the Detroit Bankers Co. never
got rid entirely of that indebtedness, did it?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were comptroller at one time of the Detroit

Bankers Co., were you not?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did that happen?
Mr. VERHELLE. February 27,1930.
Mr. PECORA. For how long thereafter did you continue to serve

as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Until the beginning of November of 1932.
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Mr. PECORA. That was up to about 3 or 4 months of the time when
4he company went into receivership?

Mr .VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. See if you can recall, from the data which I will

embody in my questions to you, the course of these obligations of
wT million dollars which the Detroit Bankers Co. assumed within a
month and a half of its corporate birth. I t has already been de-
veloped that the 7 million dollars in question was borrowed by the
-Detroit Bankers Co. from the Guaranty Trust Co. originally in the
following amounts: 4 million dollars on May 20, 1930; 3 million
dollars on June 2, 1930. You are familiar with that, are you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it appears that on May 20, 1930, the Detroit

^Bankers Co. borrowed $3,000,000 from the Detroit Trust Co., which
it paid over to the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York. Do you recall
that?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And thereafter, on August 18, 1930, the Detroit

-Bankers Co. borrowed another $1,000,000 from the Detroit Trust
Oo., which it paid over to the Guaranty Trust Co. Is that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. What was the status of the other note at that time,
sir ? I am. questioning the word " another " in there. You may be
i h tg

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the status when the $1,000,000 was bor-
rowed on August 18?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that borrowing of $1,000,000 the Detroit

Bankers Co. apparently owed the Guaranty Trust Co. $4,000,000,
&nd owed the Detroit Trust Co. $3,000,000, which it had bor-
rowed on May 20, 1930.

Mr. VERHELLE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that on August 18, 1930, the Detroit

Bankers Co. borrowed $1,000,000 from the Detroit Trust Co., which
it paid to the Guaranty Trust Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would neither be sure of that date nor be certain
as to the actual status of the $3,000,000 which was then purported to
be on its books.

Mr. PECORA. The what?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would not be certain as to that date, of course.

I would not know for certain.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall the borrowing of $1,000,000?
Mr. VERHELLE. I recall the borrowing back and forth there of ap-

proximately $1,000,000 around that time, to relieve the Guaranty
Trust Co. note.

Mr. PECORA. That, then, left the Detroit Bankers Co. owing the
Detroit Trust Co. $4,000,000, and the Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York $3,000,000?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would assume so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, thereafter, on December 30, 1930, do you recall

that the Detroit Bankers Co. borrowed another $1,000,000, this time
from the Chase National Bank? which it paid to the Detroit Trust
Co., and also at the same time borrowed the further sum of
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$3,000,000 from the Chase National Bank, which it paid to the
Guaranty Trust Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I assume that to be correct.
Mr. PECORA. That left the Detroit Bankers Co. owing nothing to

the Guaranty Trust Co. and owing $4,000,000 to the Chase National-
Bank and $3,000,000 to the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. VERHELLE. In the way you had put it there, sir, that would
have left $3,000,000 with the Chase and $4,000,000 with the Detroit
Trust Co., the way you reported your figures.

Mr. PECORA. On December 30, 1930, the Detroit Bankers Co. bor-
rowed $1,000,000 from the Chase, which it paid to the Detroit Trust
Co., reducing its indebtedness to the Detroit Trust Co. from
$4,000,000 to $3,000,000; and on that same day, December 30, 1930r
borrowed the further sum of $3,000,000 from the Chase National
Bank, with which it extinguished its obligation to the Guaranty
Trust Co. in that amount. That would leave the Detroit Bankers
Co. owing the Chase National Bank at the end of 1930 the sum of
$4,000,000 and the Detroit Trust Co. the sum of $3,000,000.

Mr. VERHELLE. That is correct.
Senator COTTZE^S. Why was that done, Mr. Verhelle ?
Mr. VERHELLE. AS a general rule a committee was appointed to

negotiate for these loans. Where they located these loans was de-
pendent, first, on cost. If they could get their money cheaper in
one place than another, quite naturally they placed the loan there.
On the other hand, it may have been to the interest of some of the
units if they had excess funds and felt that they could move this
note easily, to take the benefit of the interest to be received from
that note, so that the earnings would accrue to the units of the group
rather than to some strange institution.

Senator COTJZENS. What collateral did you put up for these loans?
Mr. VERHELLE. The original collateral consisted of the note of

the—-I am just a trifle off on this. This is my recollection of it. The
original collateral on the note when it started out consisted of the
note of the First National Co. secured by the actual stocks of these
State banks themselves. The note of the Detroit Bankers Co., my
recollection is, was unsecured. That is, these banks loaned their
money on an unsecured basis.

Senator COUZENS. IS that true of the loan which you got from the
Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO. I believe it was not. I think that was the
exception to that rule.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean that they did have collateral, or that
they did not?

Mr. VERHELLE. I think the collateral went on one note or the other
there. I would have to check back the records on that to be certain.

Senator COTTZENS. All of this time the Detroit Trust Co. was owned
by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps this will serve to refresh your recollection

about the item that Senator Couzens has just asked you about. I
am referring to the minutes of the meeting of the board of directors
of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on November 11, 1930, at which $
report was made by the treasurer, which is entered in the minutes
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of that meeting as follows: I am reading from the photostatic copy
of the minutes [reading] :

Note payable. The Treasurer reported that note, given to the Detroit Trust
Company in the amount of 4 million dollars, secured by an obligation of the
First National Company for a like amount, against which is pledged certain
state bank stocks, would mature on November 17, 1930. Upon duly supported
motion, the proper officers of the company were authorized to execute a full
renewal bearing a maturity date of December 30th, 1930.

Mr. VERHELL&. That confirms what I had in mind, sir, and what
I stated here before, that the Detroit Trust Co. note had the security
behind it.

Mr. PECORA. The security behind it consisted of what is described
in this treasurer's report to the board on November 11, 1930, as
certain State bank stocks. Were those stocks the same minority
holdings of those 10 State banks that were responsible for the crea-
tion originally of this $7,000,000 indebtedness?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA.. Were those stocks worth the amount of the loan?
Mr. VERHELLE. That was purely a matter of opinion, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was your opinion at the time ?
Mr. VERHELLE. That they were not.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much undercollateralized was that loan?
Mr. VERHELLE. At that particular time I would be unable to say.
Mr. PECORA. Were the loans aggregating $4,000,000, which had

been obtained from the Chase National Bank in December 1930, on
December 30, 1930, fully collateralized?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say definitely no.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent were they undercollateralized?
Mr. VERHELLE. I presume $4,000,000, sir. I do not believe that

was a collateral note.
Mr. PECORA. There was tyo security at all, is that right?
Mr. VERHELLE. There was no actual collateral.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, up to. the present point we have seen that this

indebtedness of $7,000,000 which the Detroit Bankers Co. acquired
at practically the very outset of its existence, remained with it to
the end of its first corporate year. Is that not true?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What happened in 1931 to take care of that obliga-

tion, do you know?
Mr. VERHELLE. I am confused on the dates. If I had the minutes

I would be able to tell you definitely.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that on August 5, 1931, the Detroit

Bankers Co. borrowed $1,000,000 from the First National Bank
of Detroit, which it turned over to the Detroit Trust Co., thereby
reducing its indebtedness to the Detroit Trust Co. from $3,000,000 to
$2,000,000?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would assume that that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And at that time, in August 1931, the Detroit Bank-

ers Co. still owed $4,000,000 to the Chase National Bank of New
York?

Senator COTTZENS. What is your answer? We do not hear.
Mr. VERHELLE. My answer would be that on that specific date I

would not know whether they still owed the $4,000,000 at that par-
ticular time. I would not be certain of the dates.
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Mr. PECORA. Well-
Mr. VERHELLE. I am perfectly willing to assume that they did, if

you have the records there.
Mr. PECORA. SO that in August of 1931 this $7,000,00*0 indebted-

ness rested as follows: The Detroit Bankers Co. still owed $4,000,000
of it to the Chase National Bank, $2,000,000 of it to the Detroit
Trust Co., and $1,000,000 of it to the First National Bank in De-
troit; is that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, are you familiar with the fact

that on or about December 1, 1931, the Detroit Trust Co. declared
a special dividend consisting of 30,000 shares of stock of the First
Detroit Co., which was the investment affiliate of the Detroit Trust
Co.?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And those 30,000 shares of the stock of the First De-

troit Co. constituted all of the outstanding capital stock of that First
Detroit Co., did they not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Trust Co. in turn had all of its

capital stock owned at that time by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that by declaring this special dividend, consist-

ing of those 30,000 shares of the capital stock of its investment
affiliate, the First Detroit Co., the Detroit Bankers Co., was enabled
to acquire that stock.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why that was done, Mr. Verhelle?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And why was it done?
Mr. VERHELLE. The first and primary reason was to pay an obliga-

tion of some $7,000,000, or to provide payment at least in part.
Mr. PECORA. IS that this obligation of $7,000,000 that has been the

subject of considerable testimony heretofore?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir. A second reason was, for the purpose of

eliminating the security business from that of the group.
Senator COUZENS. IS that all?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think that is all.
Senator COUZENS. What did you do with the 30,000 shares of the

First Detroit Co. stock after you got it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Are you addressing me, Senator?
Senator COUZENS. NO; I was propounding that question to Mr,

Verhelle.
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, physically we locked them up in our vault,

and we set them up on our books.
Senator COTTZENS. HOW did you get the cash out of those shares

to pay off a part of this $7,000,000 indebtedness?
Mr. VERHELLE. The First Detroit Co. declared a liquidating divi-

dend of $2,000,000.
Senator COUZENS. In cash?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, what did you say was the second

reason for the declaration of this special dividend?
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Mr. VERHELLE. Elimination of the security business from the
group, I mean from the activities of the group.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the value of those 30,000 shares of
stock at the time they were turned over to the Detroit Bankers Co.
in the form of this special dividend?

Mr. VERHEIXE. Approximately $3,890,000.
Mr. PECORA. I t was then carried on the books of the First Detroit

Co., or of the Detroit Trust Co., at $4,000,000, wasn't it?
Mr. VERHELIOE. At the time of the declaration of the dividend it

was, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was done by the Detroit Bankers Co. with those

30,000 shares of capital stock of the First Detroit Co. which it so
acquired? In other words, what disposition was eventually made
of those 30,000 shares of stock by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. DO you mean eventually ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. I can only carry it up to November of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what disposition was made of them up to that

time?
Mr. VERHEUiE. A liquidating dividend of $2,000,000 was declared

at the beginning of the year 1932, which makes the moneys, together
with others, that were applied on this First National Bank loan that
has been the subject of discussion here. Subsequently a further
liquidating dividend of some $200,000 was declared.

Senator COTJZENS. By the Detroit Trust Co. ?
Mr. VERHELLE. By the First Detroit Co. That was in July or in

June of 1932.
- Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see about that. Do you. recall that

on December 28, 1931, the Detroit Bankers Co. surrendered 20,000
of those 30,000 shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co.
for cancelation and received thereupon $2,000,000 for them?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that doesn't sound right to me, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is the trouble with it?
Mr. VERHELLE. May I have the question read ?
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it to you.
(Which was done.)
Mr. VERHELLE. I think that one of your figures, as to the number

of shares, is out of order.
Mr. PECORA. What figure is that?
Mr. VERHEU^E. The 20,000,1 think.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the number of shares it surrendered for

cancelation ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What is your recollection of that number?
Mr. VERHEiJiE. Well, I think you have them reversed. I t seems

to me the capital was 3 million dollars, at that time, and that the
surplus was around 1 million dollars, but I am not quite certain and
maybe you are right. I do not just recall that. Suffice to say that
they had received cash of 2 million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. They did receive cash of 2 million dollars?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that that sum of 2 million dollars was

thereupon, the following day paid to the Chase National Bank in
reduction of its 4-million-dollar loan?
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Mr. VERHELLE, I would have to straighten myself out on the
record in connection with that, because I am not sure that that was
the money which was applied on the Chase Bank note. I am not
sure about that just now.

Mr. PECORA. Can you refer to any records that may be available
to you for the purpose of ascertaining yourself whether or not that
is the fact?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know that I can. [Witness bows his head
in his hands for about a minute.] Well, I have no record that would
show that, and I just cannot recall about it.

Mr. PECORA. I think you can accept the figures and the dates as
correct, at least subject to any check-up you may want to make on it.

Mr. VERHELLE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, isn't it the fact that when, on

December 1,1931, the Detroit Trust Co., as the sole owner of all the
30,000 shares of outstanding capital stock of the First Detroit Co.,
declared this special dividend consisting of those 30,000 shares of
stock, which you say were worth around 4 million dollars

Mr. VERHELLE (interposing). I said $3,890,000.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I said around 4 million dollars, and that is

close enough, isn't it?
Mr. VERHELLE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. That the depositors of the Detroit Trust Co. had

their security for their deposits impaired to that extent?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. VERHELLE. Because I had ample security for those deposits at

that time, I mean to permit of the declaration of that dividend.
Mr. PECORA. But the fact of the matter is that by the withdrawal

of that property, worth nearly $4,000,000, which was wholly owned
by the Detroit Trust Co. for future purposes, that amount of assets
was made unavailable to depositors of the Detroit Trust Co. Isn't
that so?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why isn't it so?
Mr. VERHELLE. The depositors had no occasion to make a call

on us.
Mr. PECORA. But for future purposes that amount became unavail-

able to those depositors, didn't it?
Mr. VERHELLE. If the occasion arose; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; if the occasion arose.
Mr. VERHELLE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the depositors of the Detroit

Trust Co. were ever informed of that action ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When and by what means was that information con-

veyed to them?
Mr. VERHELLE. By means of the statements published by the De-

troit Trust Co. at frequent intervals. Also by newspaper publicity
at the time when this took place, and—[after a pause] well, I think
that is all.

Mr. PECORA. I want you to produce her© as soon as you can bring
them here any publications that you referred to. Will you do so?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECGRA. I have before me, Mr. Verhelle, what purports to be a
printed copy of the annual report to stockholders of the Detroit
Bankers Co. for the year 1931. Will you be good enough to look
at it and tell me, first, if you can identify it as a true and correct
copy of such printed annual report [handing the pamphlet to the
witness] ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t is, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Senator Couzens, I wish to offer it in evidence, but in-

asmuch as it is quite lengthy it need not be spread in full on the
record.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). The printed annual report will be
marked by the committee reporter as the committee exhibit, but it will
not be incorporated in the record.

(The printed annual report for 1931 of the Detroit Bankers Co.
was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 9, Jan. 24, 1934 ", and will be
filed with the records of the subcommittee, but not to be printed in
the hearings.)

Mr. PECOKA. Mr. Verhelle, will you be good enough to look through
this annual report, which has been received in evidence as com-
mittee exhibit no. 9 of this date, and see if you can find any reference
whatsoever therein to the fact that on December 1, 1931, through
the medium of this special dividend, the capital funds, including
surplus and undivided profits of the Detroit Trust Co., had been
depleted by nearly $4,000,000 in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. DO you say, in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. That, of course I could not show.
Mr. PECORA. And you cannot show it because there is no mention

of it at all in the report; isn't that so?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO. I cannot show it because you have asked me

two questions, first of all, to show it, and, secondly, to show it as
having been aeclared in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, answer the first part of that question, or
what you call the first part of the question.

Mr. VERHELLE. A statement of condition is published there.
Mr. PECORA. AS of the close of business December 31, 1931.
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes. I t shows the, capital structure, including

undivided profits, surplus, and capital stock, of approximately
$8,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Go ahead.
Mr. VERHELLE. Whereas the statement of 1 year previous to that

shows a capital structure of $14,000,000, and the statement of 6
months before that time shows a capital structure of $12,700,000.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, that is just exactly what I thought you
were going to do, Mr. Verhelle. You deduced by comparing the
statement of condition of the Detroit Trust Co., which is included
in this annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.,
with the annual report for the preceding year. But I asked you to
point out anywhere in the annual report to stockholders for the
year 1931 issued by the Detroit Bankers Co., any reference at all
to the declaration of that special dividend, and to its consequent
depletion of the capital funds or assets of the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. VERHELLE. There is no specific statement in there to that effect.
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Mr. PECORA. I S there any statement shown there whatsoever to
that effect, whether specific, general, obscure, or of any other kind
or nature?

Mr. VERHELLE. By means of comparison, of course, as I have al-
ready indicated, it could be quite simply deduced.

Mr. PECORA. And that is the only way. There is nothing in the
report itself for the year 1931 that gives a reader of it any such
knowledge or information, is there?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the declaration of that special dividend; is that

right?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us adopt for the time being the method

that you have resorted to, whereby, as you say, a person reading the
annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the
year 1931 and by comparing that report with the annual report
issued for the preceding year of 1930, would learn that there had
been any declaration of this special dividend. Is it possible even
by that method to learn of that?

Mr. VERHELLE. I am terribly sorry, but the question is so long and
involved that I do not get it. Do you ask: By simply reading it is
it possible to learn that?

Mr. PECORA. And by comparing it with the annual report for the
previous year?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes. I t is to be noted that there has been a re-̂
duction if one will make such comparison; very decidedly so, as I
have said.

Mr. PECORA. Well, all that such a comparison would show to a per^
son. making it would be, that there had been a reduction of the cap-
ital funds of the Trust Co., isn't that so ?

Mr. VERHELLE. That is correct.
Mr. PEOORA. But that wouldn't show how the reduction had been

effected, would it?
Mr. VER&ELLE. NO. I t shows a worse picture than really existed.
Mr. PECORA. And it would not show who the beneficiary was of J

that reduction of the capital funds, would it?
Mr. VERHELLE. (Witness shakes his head).
Mr. PECORA. IS that right?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PBCJORA. I t would not show anything at all, for instance, about

this special dividend having been declared in favor of the Detroit
Bankers Co., would it?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, by this process of the sur-

render for cancelation of 20,000 shares of the capital stock of the
First Detroit Co. which the Detroit Bankers Co. received through
the medium of this special dividend, the Detroit Bankers Co. was
able to raise the sum of $2,000,000, which it applied to the reduction
of this $7,000,000 indebtedness in December of 1931, didn't it?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I am not certain whether that is the same
$2,000,000 dollars that was applied on that indebtedness, if $2,000,000*
was applied on that date.

Senator COUZENS. What other sources would you have from which!
to pay that money?
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Mr. VERHELLE. There was another V/2 million dollars declared.
Mr. PECORA. I am coming to that.
Mr. VERHELLE. I haven't the two amounts quite straight in my

mind, as to which is which.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I will come to the V/2 million dollars now in

your mind, but before I do that I want you to answer my question
about the 2 millionrdollar reduction.

Mr. VERHELLE. AS to whether or not
Mr. PECORA (continuing). In other words, the only way by which

the Detroit Bankers Co. reduced its indebtedness of f million dollars
to 5 million dollars up to the end of December 1931, was through
the declaration of this special dividend of 30,000 shares of stock
of the First Detroit Co., and the surrender for cancelation for the
sum of 2 million dollars, of 20,000 shares of those 30,000 shares, is
ihat so ?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir. I cannot commit myself on the point of
that 2 million dollars, that it was used in connection with that
reduction.

Mr. PECORA. All right. What was that 2 million dollars used for
according to your best recollection ?

Mr. VERHELLE. That 2 million dollars, plus another iy2 million
•dollars, resulting in a total of Zy2 million dollars, was to my recollec-
tion put together in one basket, so to speak, and 2 million dollars
removed from it and applied to that indebtedness. Now, I am not
certain whether it was that 2 million dollars or whether it was
:$500,000 of the V/2 million dollars, or just which 2 million dollars it
was. And now, Mr. Pecora, I should like to make a correction in
the statement I have just made: The report definitely states to stock-
holders that the Detroit Trust Co., having transferred its ownership
of the First Detroit Co. from its books to those of the Detroit
Uankers Co., is now devoting its entire attention, and so forth, thus
definitely notifying stockholders of the fact that that had been
switched to the Detroit Bankers Co. That is in the same report
you had there, page—well, there is no page numbering of the
report.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that definitely notifies stockholders of
this declaration of the special dividend?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t mentions specifically that there has been that
transfer made.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we will see by looking at it. What page were
you looking at or reading from?

Mr. VERHELLE. The pages are not numbered. This is the Decem-
ber 31,1931, statement.

Mr. PECORA. Where is it to be found ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t is about the third page over, after the names.

The paragraph begins with " The Detroit Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the statement that you refer to textually

is as follows:
The Detroit Trust Co., having transferred the ownership of the First Detroit

Co. from its own books to those of the Detroit Bankers Co., is now devoting
its entire attention to activities of a purely corporate and fiduciary nature.

Is that the statement that you refer to?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And you say thatthat statement specifically informs
stockholders of the declaration of the special dividend ?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). In favor of the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO far as this statement shows upon its face and

according to its text, does it indicate whether or not any considera-
tion was paid by the Detroit Bankers Co. to the Detroit Trust Co.
upon the transfer of ownership of those shares of the First De-
troit Co.?

Mr. VERHELLE. Not to the best of my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no; not according to the best of your knowledge,

but does it appear in black and white on the statement which you
refer to?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that anyone reading that statement could just as

well infer from the language employed that there was a consideration
paid by the Detroit Bankers Co. to the Detroit Trust Co. upon the
transfer of ownership, could he not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, it is hard to conceive that one could, because
anyone who would be interested in reading that statement would,
quite naturally, refer to the balance sheet of the Detroit Trust Co.
and make a comparison between that which is published in here
and that which was published in the previous report.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean in the one of the previous year?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; or the one of 3 months before that.
Mr. PBCORA. And that is what you call giving stockholders spe-

cific information of that special dividend, do you ?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that was the very term you used, specifically

informing him, you said, basing it upon this statement or annual
report of 1931.

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not recall those exact words.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, I want to address myself to you

with regard to this one and one half million dollars that you have
already made some reference to.

Mr. VERHELLE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did the Detroit Bankers Co. receive that one

and one half million dollars that you have in mind and which you
have already spoken of?

Mr. VERHELLE. Substantially in the form of a dividend for the
purpose of reducing the indebtedness of the First National Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you know when the Detroit Bankers Co. got
that one and one half million dollars substantially in the form of a
dividend?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not recall the exact date.
Mr. PECORA. I have it here as being December 23, 1931. Would

that refresh your recollection?
Mr. VERHELLE. That is approximately the time, I think.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the circumstances that surrounded the

declaration of that special dividend of one and one half million
dollars by the First National Bank in Detroit?

Mr. VERHELLE. I believe I do.
175941—34—PT 11 5
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Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the committee about it, please?
Mr. VERHELLE. In the latter part of 1931, in order to show a true

statement of condition, that is, not simply a set of figures, it was
decided to write off a substantial amount of the assets appearing
on the books of the various unite. In fact, all the losses that were
indicated by examination were to be written off or indicated by
various examinations, I should say, so that a true statement might
be reflected, not simply consisting of figures but one having! real
assets behind them. Among the various liabilities that existed,
it being quite a question among the legal fraternity as to who was
responsible, liable, or what-not in connection with the First National
Co. debt, it was there and had to be cleaned up, and after giving due
consideration to all methods available, it was thought best, after
consultation with banking departments, both State and National,
to provide 5% million dollars toward the liquidation of this debt.

Mr. PECORA. What debt are you referring to now?
Mr. VERHELLE. The 4 million dollars, and the iy2 million dollars,

and 1% million dollars of this was to be provided from the banking
unite.

Mr. PECORA. The 4-million-dollar debt is the one.
Mr. VERHELLE. The one we have been discussing; yes.
Mr. PECORA. The one owed to the Chase National Bank.
Mr. VERHELLE. The entire indebtedness was the point involved at

that time.
Mr. PECORA. The entire indebtedness had been reduced, as we have

seen, from 7 million dollars to 5 million dollars, of which 3 million
dollars was due and owing to the Detroit Trust Co. and 2 million
dollars to the Chase National Bank on this reduction.

Mr. VERHELLE. I believe there was more than that owing at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. I am talking about the 7-million-dollar indebtedness
with which the Detroit Bankers Co. virtually was born.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, we had not only in mind that particular in-
debtedness, but all indebtedness, and the purpose was to get rid of
all indebtedness.

Mr. PECORA. Owing by whom, the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. VERHELLE./ Owing by any of the unite, to take care of their

dead assets, to write them down to a point where there was real
value behind the figures.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, are you talking about the indebtedness
only of the unite or the indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers Co. as
a separate corporate entity?

Mr. VERHELLE. The indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers Co. aside
from its capital indebtedness, that is, its outstanding stock, was
limited.

That is, its other indebtedness was limited to the indebtedness of
its unite. I t had no indebtedness of its own other than that of the
First National

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Other than the $7,000,000 we have been
talking about all afternoon.

Mr. Vteff^LLE. Yes. So that, so far as the Detroit Bankers Co.
was concerned, the only point involved was this $7,000,000. The
one and one half million dollars was declared in the form of a divi-
dend to the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). All right. Which banking unit de-
clared that dividend?

Mr. VERHELLE. The First National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. And it declared it on December 23, 1931, or there-

abouts ?
Mr. VERHEIILE. Thereabouts; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was in the form of a special cash dividend, wasn't

it?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. Well, through the medium of this special cash divi-

dend of iy2 million dollars was it hoped to take care of the out-
standing indebtedness existing at that time?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of all the units?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS distinguished from the $7,000,000 indebtedness of

the holding company?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, no; you could not do that, because the in-

debtedness of the units included the deposit indebtedness. Of course,
technically speaking, I should say not.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know what kind of indebtedness I mean.
Mr. VERHELLE. AS far as the kind of indebtedness is concerned,

not including such a thing as deposits, the payment or normal debts
of banking units in the normal performance of their business, it was
hoped that by the declaration of that dividend, and the normal oper-
ations, this thing we have been discussing here, the $7,000,000, and
the $1,500,000 and so forth, ^ould be eliminated, and the Detroit
Bankers Co. pulled out of the particular hole they were in at that
particular time.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the terms of the resolution
adopted by the board of directors of the First National Bank in
Detroit in connection with the declaration of this special cash divi-
dend of $1,500,000 ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Generally speaking I am, because I know what
the intent was. But if you have anything to refresh my memory,
all right.

Mr. PECORA. What was that intent?
Mr. VERHELLE. The general intent was to liquidate the indebted-

ness of the First National Co.
Mr. PECORA. That was the general intent, was it?
Mr. VERHELLE. That was the general intent.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have been talking here, if I have correctly fol-

lowed your testimony, about liquidating the indebtedness of the" vari-
ous units, and not of the First Detroit Co.

Mr. VERHELLE. I have done two things, though, in connection with
that. I have hooked up the resultant dividend from the First Na-
tional Bank, and I am not familiar with which dollars it was used.
But I think that is immaterial in the point you are driving at.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead with your explanation.
Mr. VERHELLE. And the outstanding indebtedness that was in-

volved here was that which we have been discussing, the $7,000,000,
or the $7,200,000, or whatever it was.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask Mr. Ballantyne some questions.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, were you a member of the board of

directors of the First National Bank in Detroit, in December of
1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the action taken by the board of that

bank at that time with reference to the declaration of this special
dividend of $1,500,000?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know that I have it very clear in my
mind, but I know about it. I do not know specifically what action
was taken. But I know that it was not used as specified.

Mr. PECORA. I t was not used as specified?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. That is just what I wanted to bring out.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. Why wasn't it usedx as specified ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I think, specifically under the direction

of the Comptroller's office, $750,000 was used in that Pontiac situa-
tion, the First National Bank of Pontiac. We were commanded
virtually to go out and save that situation, as we did. Now, that
$750,000 was put up for new capital in that bank. At the same
time the directors of the bank put up securities amounting to $500,000
with the Detroit Trust Co. At the sante time the General Motors
Corporation agreed to keep a million dollars at that bank. We
thought we had created a very strong unit. I t was done very
deliberately.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you the resolution in pursuance of
which this dividend of $1,500,000 was declared.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I am reading from a photostatic copy of the minutes

of the meeting of the board of directors of the First National Bank
in Detroit, held December 22, 1931:

Whereas the net assets to be contributed by this bank on consolidation
thereof with the Peoples Wayne County Bank, were fixed at $12,654,968.61, by
first setting up a reserve of $1,500,000 out of the total net assets of this
bank, to assist in the liquidation of the First National Co. of Detroit, Inc.,
which is aflSliated with and largely indebted to this bank;

Resolved, that to carry out the purpose of said reserve, and make as much
of the $1,500,000 or. substantially all thereof, available for liquidation of the
indebtedness of said First National Co., there is hereby declared payable
to all shareholders of record of this bank at the close of business on the date
hereof, said shareholders being also beneficial owners in the same proportion
of all the capital stock of said First National Co., a dividend in the sum of
$1,500,000, provided said shareholders or substantially all thereof, agree in
advance or in receipting for said dividend, to apply the same or substantially
all thereof, in liquidation of the indebtedness of said First National Co., other
than the indebtedness thereof to any shareholder or beneficial owner of shares
thereof.

Mr. BAI^ANTYNE. That is true. I am sure of that.
Mr. PECORA. SO that this special dividend was declared for the

specific purpose enumerated therein, of assisting in the liquidation
of the First National Co. of Detroit, which was the wholly-owned
subsidiary of the First National Bank in Detroit, isn't that so?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I suppose it was wholly owned, but I don't know
whether it was wholly owned or not.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, I have just read the terms of the resolution to
you. And before I read it, you, yourself volunteered the statement
that this special dividend of 1% million dollars was not used for the
purposes for which it was specified to be used.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I admitted that. But still it was used for the
purpose for which it was used under the direct instructions of the
Comptroller of the Currency, or his representative; and I believe
there is written evidence of that somewhere.

Mr. PEOORA. Produce that written evidence, will you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot produce it. I haven't got it.
Mr. PECORA. Where is it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever see it?
Mr. BAT.T.ANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you come to know about it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Mark Wilson told me about it?
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Mark Wilson.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mark Wilson told you about it ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And he never showed you the written evidence?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't recall that he did. But I think Mr.

Leyburn would admit it.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Leyburn will be here later on.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, he will probably admit that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU better wait until you hear his testimony. Let us

not attempt to assume anything on that.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am asking you as a director of the First Na-

tional Bank in Detroit at the time of the declaration of this special
dividend, why, if it was intended to use it for a purpose other than
that specified in the resolution, this resolution was adopted in the
form in which I have read it to you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t was not intended to use it in a different way
from that.

Mr. PECORA. What is that answer ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. There was no idea of using it for any different

purpose than is indicated there.
Mr. PECORA. Then why wasn't it used for the purpose indicated in

the resolution?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The notes were probably not due at that time.

We did not anticipate the payment of notes. Possibly any one of
half a dozen reasons can be given. But the fact remains that this
bank in Pontiac had a very severe run. I t was the only bank left
in Pontiac. I t was a national bank, and the Comptroller of the
Currency was greatly concerned about it, or his representative was,
and he asked us to go to the aid of that bank. We told him we had
no money to do that, and he spoke specifically of this money in the
Bankfers Co., and told us to use it. Am I not right in tnat, Mr.
Verhelle?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; for the purpose of saving that situation.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Those were strenuous days, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, they were strenuous days, and,during all those
strenuous days large dividends were being paid by the Detroit
Bankers Co., or that group, to its stockholders^ isn't that so?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I am not prepared to say.
Mr. PECORA. Dividends at the rate of 17 percent on the par value

of the capital stock.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The dividends that were paid were earned.
Mr. PECORA. Those were dark days, and perilous days, for the pur-

pose of meeting the indebtedness 01 the company, but they were not
perilous days for the purpose of paying out dividends to share-
holders, were they?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I don't know that I should like to have it
put in that way. They were dark days. No one knows that better
than I do. I was endeavoring at this particular time to effect
economies, other than firing men altogether. We had within 6 or
8 months effected economies to the tune of $4,860,000, not actual econ-
omies made, but on a yearly ratio it was that. We cut down our
dividend in January of 1932. That saved $1,700,000. We were pre-
pared to do anything that was necessary to save that situation,
and above all, I wanted to have honest values back of the figures
made by that bank. I had no other intent. What other intent could
I have?

Mr. PECORA. Well, let us see what happened here in December of
1931, just prior to the declaration of this special dividend of iy2
million dollars by the First National Bank in Detroit. The First
National Co., which w^s the wholly owned investment affiliate of the
First National Bank in Detroit, owed the bank a large indebtedness,
didn't it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could not tell you just exactly what it did
owe the bank.

Mr. PECORA. I t had an indebtedness outstanding around one and
a half million dollars or more?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. The bank?
Mr. PECORA. NO; the investment company.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The First National Co.; is that right?
Mr. BAULANTYNE. Well, I am not sure.
Mr. PECORA. In order to enable the First National Co. to liquidate

its indebtedness, according to the terms and the tenor of this resolu-
tion, a special cash dividend of one and a half million dollars was
declared?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. But the money which came out of the capital fund

or earnings of the First National Bank, in order to pay that special
dividend, was not used for the purpose for which the directors
voted that special dividend, was it?

Mr. BAMIANTYNE. I think the directors did pass resolutions in
regard to that bank and using that money. I cannot tell you what
they are; but J know that they concurred in the operation, that
changed operation.

Mr. PECORA. When did they do that—how long after December
22, 1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. When was that change made? I t certainly was
not any act of mine.
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Mr. PECORA. When was that use made for the purposes of the
Pontiac bank, of this money represented by this special dividend?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO you remember that, Senator?
Senator COTJZENS. NO; I do not.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot recall. I can find out for you.
Senator COTJZENS. When you went to the aid of the First National

Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiac, how large a stockholder were you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. We owned the whole stock.
Mr. VERHELLE. NO.
Mr. BAMANTYNE. Prior to that time there were some holdings in

the First National Co.—I have forgotten the amount.
Mr. VERHELLE. I have the answer on the Pontiac question.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VERHELLE. The agreement was dated February 26
Mr. PECORA. 1932?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; 1932—which was, of course, some time after

the actual development of the situation.
Mr. PECORA. I t was 2 months after the declaration, for a specified

purpose other than that for which it was ultimately used, of this
special dividend?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes. That is, the actual agreement resulting in
the set-up that finally took place, which agreement, by the way, con-
templated a deposit on the part of the directors of that bank of some
half a million dollars, which took some time to scrape together.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, will you, as a director of the First
National Bank in Detroit at the time this special dividend was de-
clared, tell this committee how you justify taking a million and a
half dollars out of the capital assets of your bank in the form of
this special dividend and using it for the benefit of another bank
up in Pontiac?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My dear sir, we made it very plain to the Comp-
troller that it was money used for that purpose at the time. I know
that was done.

Mr. PECORA. When you say " we made it plain ", you mean that the
Detroit Bankers Co. officials made it plain, don't you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you, as an officer of the First National Bank

in Detroit, justify taking a million and a half dollars in the form of
this special cash dividend out of the capital assets of your bank
and making that sum unavailable to the depositors of your bank and
using it to go to the relief of a bank up in Pontiac?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. DO you know where Pontiac is in relation to
Detroit?

Mr. PECORA. All I know is that it is another bank, not the First
National Bank of Detroit, and you were taking money of your bank
that should have been left there for the protection of its own deposi-
tors. That is the point I am making, Mr. Ballantyne, and I ask
you if you can justify what was done in that respect.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could, sir. I feel perfectly justified.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead and justify it. By what processes do you

justify it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t was a great emergency, and our bank was

linked up with that bank in name—the First National Bank of
Pontiac and the First National Bank of Detroit
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Mr. PECORA. HOW many other first national banks are there
throughout Michigan?

Mr. BALLANYNE. Oh, well, Pontiac and Detroit are very close
together.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many other first national banks are there in
Michigan?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. A large number, are there not, in all probability?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel a moral responsibility as an officer of

the First National Bank of Detroit for that bank to go to the rescue
of another bank merely because its name was "First National"?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I think the thing was justifiable.
I did not do it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of the directors that voted for this
resolution, were you not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know that I was; but I did not object
to it.

Senator COUZENS. I would like to ask you or Mr. Verhelle when
that million and a half dollars was actually sent to Pontiac?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t was not a million anii a half; it was seven
hundred and fifty thousand.

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say, approximately, somewhere between
the first of the year and February 26.

Senator COUZENS. That is a long stretch. Can you come any
nearer that that?

Mr. VERHELLE. $750,000 of it, roughly speaking, about February
26, assuming that that is the correct date of the agreement.

Senator COUZENS. SO that was the time that this $750,000 was
actually transferred to Pontiac?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would Say that is, within a few days.
Senator COUZENS. Where was this million and a half dollars be-

tween the time the dividends were declared by the First National
Bank of Detroit and the time the $750,000 went to Pontiac?

Mr. VERHELLE. There was a certificate of deposit for $1,000,000
at the Trust Co. and a certificate of deposit of $500,000 with the
First National Bank.

Senator COUZENS. Why were those certificates of deposit taken
out when the dividend was specifically declared for the purpose of
liquidating the First National Co.'s indebtedness?

Mr. VERHEUUE. In order to save the liquidity of those institutions.
Senator COUZENS. YOU put $500,000 back in your own bank which

declared a dividend, and you put a certificate of deposit in the First
National?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And you took it out and put it back to maintain

the liquidity?
Mr. VERHELLE. Another reason was that the notes were not due

at that particular time; there was no particular occasion to pay it.
There were numerous reasons for handling the mechanics of the
transaction exactly as it was handled; and then right after that this
Pontiac situation broke and the bank had hopelessly involved—the
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First National Bank in Pontiac had hopelessly involved the First
National Bank of Detroit in this situation through its publicity,
and so forth, which took place at the time these stocks were bought,
and that was the principal reason for the recommendation of the
Comptroller's office.

Senator COUZENS. At that time what percentage of the First Na-
tional Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiac did the First National Co. of
Detroit, own?

Mr. VERHELLE. They owned $97,300, or $93,700, one or the other,
par value of the stock of this Pontiac bank. The total outstanding
stock I am not certain of at this particular time.

Senator COUZENS. What was it, substantially? What percentage
of that $93,000 or $97,000 was that of the whole outstanding capital
stock?

Mr. VERHEU*E. I dot not know, sir.
Senator COUZENS. SO, because of the ownership of that
Mr. VERHELLE. Approximately 16 percent, roughly.
Senator COUZENS. SO, because of the ownership of 16 percent of

the stock, you felt obligated to go up and save the First National
Bank in Pontiac?

Mr. VERHELLE. Oh, no.
Senator COUZENS. What was the reason?
Mr. BAIJLANTYNE. There were a number of reasons.
Senator COUZENS. Was the First National Bank of Pontiac in-

debted to the First National Bank of Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. AS Mr. Verhelle stated, the First National

Bank, unknown to us, had in some way implicated us in their ad-
vertising.

Senator COUZENS. HOW?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. They indicated that they were under the big

umbrella and were the progeny of the First National Bank.
Senator COUZENS. Were they indebted to the First National Bank

of Detroit?
Mr. BATITJANTYNE. I do not believe so, at that time.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know, Mr. Verhelle?
Mr. VERHELLE. I doubt very much if they were; I don't believe

they were indebted to the First National Bank. I t was simply u
case of close proximity to Detroit; the fact that they had linked up
the names very closely in their advertising; and not to do it might
very well have resulted in a general conflagration, and in order to
save all of the depositors and prevent this conflagration the banking
department recommended and urged the use of this money for that
purpose under the emergency then existing.

Mr. PECORA. When was the First National Bank of Pontiac
organized ?

Mr. VBRHELLE. Originally?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Originally, before this time?
Mr. PECORA. When was the bank called the First National Bank of

Pontiac organized? f
Senator COUZENS. The First National Bank & Trust Co. was the

proper name, was it not?
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Mr. VERHELLE. Isn't it " at Pontiac " ? I t was changed from " of "
to " a t " at one time or another. I can tell you when it was reorgan-
ized; I cannot tell you when it was organized. I t was away back.

Senator COUZENS. When was it reorganized; prior to your putting
in the $750,000?

Mr. VERHELUB. I would not know that. I am referring to the
reorganization that took pl&ce at the time we deposited the $750,000.

Mr. PECORA. That reorganization took place on February 27,1932,
as I understand it.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes. The agreement was dated
Mr. PECORA. Who reorganized it and under what auspices was it

reorganized?
Mr. VERHELLE. Under the auspices of the Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Bankers Co. reorganized it with a

capital of $500,000 and paid-in surplus of $250,000?
Mr. VERHELLE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And $750,000, as you say, was used out of this special

dividend of a million and a half dollars for the relief of the bank
at Pontiac?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall, Mr. Verhelle—and I think I will

examine you, because you seem to be more familiar with the details—
that at the time^ in December 1931, when the Detroit Bankers Co.
surrendered 20,000 of the 30,000 shares of the First Detroit Co.,
which it had received as a special dividend on the first of December
1931, and obtained $2,000,000 upon the cancelation of those 20,000
shares, it paid back those $2,000,000 to the Chase National Bank in
reduction of its loan from $4,000,000 to $2,000,000? Do you recall
that?

Mr. VERHELLE. I still do not recall whether that is that $2,000,000,
sir.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are going to confirm that?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would have to look at the records.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that at that time the Detroit Bankers

Co. borrowed $2,000,000 from the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust
Co. of Chicago-Hspeaking now, specifically, of the date of December
29,1931?

Mr. VERHELLE; Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that transaction?
Mr- VERHELLE. I have a vague notion of that, and that is why I

have been questioning your statement that $2,000,000 was used to
pay Chase.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that borrowing from the Continental
Bank of Chicago?

Mr. VERHELLE., I recall a large borrowing from the Continental
of Chicago, at the end of the year.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what was done with that $2,000,000
which the Detroit Bankers Co. borrowed from the Continental
Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago ?

Mr* VERHELLE. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA.. DO you recall that it used that $2,000,000 for the

purpose of discharging the remainder of its obligation?
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Mr. VERHELLE. The Chase National Bank was paid up, according
to the records.

Mr. PECORA. And that completed the remainder of the $4,000,000
indebtedness which the Detroit Bankers Co. owed to the Chase Na-
tional Bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. If the records so indicate I would take it for
granted that that is so, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Would it refresh your recollection if I read to you
a letter addressed to Mr. Charles S. McCain, chairman of the board
of the Chase National Bank, New York City, dated December 26,
1931, in reference to this loan ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Very likely it would, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will read it [reading] :
DEAR CHABUE: Enclosed you will find a letter of authority from the First

National Bank in Detroit signed by F. Howard Rust, vice president, author-
izing you to charge the account of the First National Bank with $4,011,277.7^
in payment in full of the loan of the Detroit Bankers Ob. with you, ^oie
December 29. This pays up this loan as I have advised you was being*
arranged.

Many thanks for your courtesies, which we all appreciate.
Sincerely yours.

Senator COUZENS. By whom is it signed?
Mr. PECORA. I t is signed by one of the vice presidents.
Mr. VERHELLE. That closed it up. Quite naturally I have not

seen that letter, and quite naturally I would not know the specific
amount outstanding.

Mr. PECORA. With regard to the borrowing of the $2,000,000 from
the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., see if this will refresh
your recollection. I t is on the letterhead ol the Continental Illinois
Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago, dated December 24,1931, addressed to.
Mr. Mark A. Wilson, vice president, Detroit Bankers Co., Detroit,
Mich, [reading]:

DEAR MARK : I have your letter of December 22, enclosing resolution of your
board of directors authorizing borrowing of $2,000,000 which we propose to loan
you. As requested I am enclosing herewith some blank note forms for your
use in borrowing this money. You ask as to what the rate wiU be. I want
to meet your views in this> connection and would like to have an expression
from you as to what you think you should pay, giving consideration to thq
changed conditions since the time you renewed the note.

Very truly yours.

I t is signed by Stirling V. Cramer, vice president.
Do you recall that now?
Mr. VERHELLE. I recall that loan being made, not the specific letter,

of course.
Mr. PECORA. Does the reading of these two letters refresh your

recollection concerning the fact that the $4,000,000 indebtedness
which the Detroit Bankers Co. owed the Chase National Bank in
December 1931 was entirely paid off?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say it does; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Does it refresh your recollection to the effect that the

$4,000,000 was obtained by the Detroit Bankers Co. in the following
fashion: $2,000,000 of it by a loan of that amount from the Con-
tinental Illinois Trust Co. of Chicago; $2,000,000 of it through the
surrender and cancelation of 20,000 of the 30,000 shares of the capital
stock of the First Detroit Co.?
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Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are still puzzled about what was done with the

$2,000,000 that the Detroit Bankers. Co. got for those 20,000 shares of
stock?

Mr. VERHELLE. I am puzzled about the commingling, if any took
place. I am not sure that there did. Whether that is the $2,000,000
or whether it is the million and a half or whic]h moneys it was that
were used for that purpose.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, I am surprised that you say you are
puzzled as to whether or not the $1,500,000 was used to pay back
the Chase National Bank part of this indebtedness, in view of what
you have told us here as to the use of at least $750,000 of that million
and a half to go to the relief of the bank at Pontiac.

Mr. VERHELLE. That $750,000 was not necessarily out of that
million and a half. I t was out of that By2 millions.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne has been testifying here this after-
noon, and within the last few minutes, that $750,000 of that special
dividend of 1% million went tQ the bank at Pontiac. Have you not
heard his testimony?

Mr. VERHELLE. YOU may have him confused on that. Mr. Ballan-
tyne did not put through those entries.

Mr. PECORA. I do not want anybody to be confused, nor do I
want to be confused as to the facts. Will you brush up your recol-
lection overnight on these things?

Mr. VERHELLE. I will try to do that.
Senator COUZENS. I am confused also, because this letter to Mr.

McCain of the Chase National Bank is dated December 26,1931, and
at the time this dividend was declared, a million dollars of it was in
the Detroit Trust Co., and the other half million was put back in
the First National, and that was done in February. So how could
any of that be used to pay off a debt on December 26, 1931 ?

Mr. VERHELLE. The entire 3% million dollars, to my way of
thinking just at the present time—and I do not believe that you
want me to state anything except that which I know—I am not
clear as to the disposition of the actual dollars as they resulted from
the $2,000,000 and the million and a half dividends, as to their appli-
cation. I can account for the reception of 3% millions; I can account
for the disbursement of 3% millions, but which dollars were which
I am not certain of at this particular moment.

Senator COUZENS. I asked you, if you placed a million dollars, out
of that million and a half dividend, in the Detroit Trust Co., and
a half million in the First National Bank, which was apparently
there in February when you came to the relief of the First ^National
Bank in Pontiac, how could you have used any of that to pay oil
the loans of the Chase National Bank in December 1931 ?

Mr. VERHELLE. We could not have done precisely that.
Senator COUZENS. We will adjourn until 10 o'clock tomorrow

morning.
(Whereupon, at 4:24 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until to-

morrow, Thursday, Jan. 25, 1934, at 10 a.m.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 1, JANUARY 24, 1934.

(Corporation for Pecuniary Profit)

ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION

OF

DETROIT BANKERS COMPANY

We, the undersigned, desiring to become incorporated under the provision*
of Act No. 84 of the Public Acts of 1921, entitled "An act to provide for the
organization, regulation and classification of domestic corporations; to prescribe
their rights, powers, privileges and immunities; to prescribe the conditions upon
which corporations may exercise their franchises," etc., do hereby make, execute
and adopt the following articles of association, to wit:,

ARTICLE I.

The name assumed by this association, and by which it shall be known
in law is

Detroit Bankers Company.

ARTICLE H.

This corporation intends to proceed under Sec. I, Chapter I, part I, of the
above act.

ARTICLE m.

The purpose or purposes of this corporation are as follows:
To acquire, own, hold, vote and exercise all rights of ownership of and to

sell and dispose of shares of the capital stock of banks and trust companies
and of other corporations or associations engaged in purchasing, selling on
their own account or as agents of others, underwriting or dealing in corporate
and other securities, or of any other corporation engaged in any business or
activity incidental to or related to or of assistance in the conduct of any such
business aforesaid.

ARTICLE IV.

Principal place where company will operate is City of Detroit, in the County
of Wayne, State of Michigan.

Address of main office in Michigan is Detroit, Michigan, at northeast corner
of Michigan Avenue and Griswold Street.

Address of main office outside of Michigan is—none.

ARTICLE V.

The total capital stock authorized is Fifty Million ($50,000,000.00) Dollars^
and one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par value.

The amount subscribed is one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par
value.

The amount paid in is One thousand two hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.
The number of shares of Common Stock is two million five hundred thousand

(2,500,000) of the par value of Twenty ($20.00) Dollars each.
The number of shares of Non-Par Value Stock is one hundred and twenty

(120) ; the price of each and at which they have been or it is proposed they
shall be sold is Ten ($10.00) Dollars.

The classification of the capital stock and the privileges, rights, voting
powers and restrictions thereof are as follows:

The par value shares shall be known as Common Stock.
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The non par value shares shall be all of one class and shall be known as
Trustee Shares. Said Trustee Shares shall not participate in dividends, assets
or subscription rights.

Until December 31, 1934, the Trustee Shares shall have exclusive voting
power in the election and in the removal of Directors, and all other voting
power shall be vested in the Common Stock, except that no increase or
decrease of the capital stock or change in the number or qualification of di-
rectors shall be authorized or other class of stock created or the sale of all of
the property or business of this corporation, or the sale of any substantial part
of the shares of capital stock or property or business of the following institu-
tions: the Peoples Wayne County Bank, the First National Bank in Detroit,
the Detroit and Security Trust Company, the Bank of Michigan, or the Penin-
sular State Bank, shall be authorized except by and with the vote of at least
two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of the Common Stock and of a like
proportion of the Trustee Stock. Upon December 31, 1934, said Trustee Shares
shall be redeemed and cancelled on payment of Ten ($10.00) Dollars per share.
On and after January 1, 1935, all of the voting power of the stockholders shall
be vested in the Common Stock.

During the time the voting powers in the election of directors shall be vested
in the Trustee Shares the right to vote the'same cumulatively shall obtain.

The right of holders of Common Stock to vote cumulatively for directors
from and after the date the voting powers in the election of Directors shall be
vested in the Common Stock shall be and the same is waived, and the Directors
of this corporation shall be elected by the ̂ affirmative vote of a majority of the
stock then entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at any meeting of such
stockholders called for that purpose..

The amount of Common Stock paid for in cash is No Dollars and No Dollars
have been paid in in property.

The amount of No Par Value Stock paid for in cash is One Thousand Two
Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The amount of actual capital in cash or property, or both, which this corpora-
tion owned and possessed at the time of executing these articles is One Thou-
sand Two Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

ARTICLE VI.

The term of this corporation is fixed at thirty (30) years.

ARTICLE vn.

Names of stockholders, their residences and shares subscribed by each, are:

Names

Julius H. Haass
John R. Bodde
Emory W. Clark
D. Dwight Douglas
Ralph Stone
McPherson Browning
John Ballantyne
T. W. P. Livingstone
Herbert L. Chittenden
Fred J. Fisher
William T. Barbour
Wesson Seyburn

Total -

Residences

75 Oloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Michigan...,
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich
8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
Rathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Mich
Cranbrook Road, Bloomfield Hills, Mich
2940 Iroquois, Detroit, Mich _
1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich
394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Mich
1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mich
854 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Mich

Common
stock

None
None
None
None—.
None
None
None
None—
None
None
None....
None

None—.

Trustee
shares

10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10

120
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ABTICLE VIH.

The names and addresses of officers and directors for the first year of the
corporation's existence, are as follows:

Names Residences Directors Officers

Julius H. Haass
John R. Bodde
Emory W. Clark...
D. Dwight Douglas
Ralph Stone
McPherson Brown-

ing.
John Ballantyne...
T. W. P. Living-

stone.
Herbert L.Chitten-

den.
Fred J. Fisher
William T.Barbour
Wesson Seyburn...
E. R. Lewright-—

75 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Mich
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich
8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
Rathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Michigan
Cranbrook Road, Bloomfleld Hills, Mich
2940 Iroquois Ave., Detroit, Michigan

Yes..
Yes.
Yes..
Yes-
Yes..
Yes-

President.

Vice President.

1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich

394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Michigan

1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mich

54 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich
16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Michigan
15 E. Kirby, Detroit, Mich

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes
Yes
Yes
No

Secretary-Treas-
urer.

ARTICLE IX.

The following special statements pertaining to the primary organization of
this corporation and not included in the foregoing requirements are set forth
under this article.

(A) The holder of each share of Common Stock of this corporation shall
be individually and severally liable for such stockholder's ratable and pro-
portionate part (determined on the basis of their respective stockholdings of
the total issued and outstanding stock of this corporation) for any statutory
liability imposed upon this corporation by reason of its ownership of shares of
the capital stock of any bank or trust company, and the stockholders of this
company—by the acceptance of their certificates of stock of this company—
severally agree that such liability may be enforced in the same manner and to
the same extent as statutory liability may now or hereafter be enforceable
against stockholders of banks or trust companies under the, laws under which
said banks or trust companies are organized or operate. A list of the stock-
holders of this company shall be filed with the Banking Commissioner of Michi-
gan or the Comptroller of the Currency, whenever requested by either of those
ofilcers.

(B) The stock of the corporation authorized by these articles and any
stock of this corporation authorized by any certificate of increase of the capital
stock may be issued and disposed of by the Board of Directors to such persons,
firms, corporations or associations in exchange for capital stock and/or assets
of banks, trust companies or other corporations or associations included within
the provisions of Article III. and upon such terms as the Board of Directors in
their discretion may determine. In any of such instances no holder of any
stock of this corporation shall be entitled, as of right, to subscribe for, pur-
chase or receive any proportionate or other share of stock so to be issued. In
case, however, the Board of Directors shall determine to issue any stock of the
corporation created by these articles or by any certificate of increase of the
capital thereof, for any other purpose than exchange as aforesaid, the holders
of Common Stock of this corporation shall first be entitled to subscribe for,
purchase and receive such stock to be issued, ratably and at such price and
upon such terms as may be fixed from time to time by the Board of Directors.

(C) No contract or other transaction with any other corporation, association
or firm shall be in any way affected or invalidated by the fact that any of the
Directors of this corporation are Directors of or otherwise interested in such
other corporation, association or firm. Any Director of this corporation may
vote upon any contract or other transaction between this corporation and any
subsidiary or affiliated corporation, without regard to the fact that he is also
a Director of such subsidiary or affiliated corporation.
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(D) No substantial part of the shares of the capital stock at any time owned
by this corporation in any of the following named institutions—

Peoples Wayne County Bank
First National Bank in Detroit
Detroit and Security Trust Company
Bank of Michigan
Peninsular State Bank

shall be mortgaged, pledged or sold, nor shall consent be given to the mortgage,
pledge or sale of the property or business of any of said institutions except
by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of
the Common Stock and—until December 31, 1984—ofl a like proportion of the
Trustee Stock, except

(1) The Board of Directors may vote to consolidate or merge any one or
more of said institutions with any one or more of the others of said institu-
tions or with any one or more other institutions provided a like proportion
of the shares of the capital stock of the resulting or continuing institution shall
be acquired and owned by this corporation as were owned and> held of the
capital stock of said institution above named being a party to such consolida-
tion or merger and the capital stock of said resulting or continuing institution
so acquired shall likewise be subject to the limitations aforesaid; and

(2) The Board of Directors in order to qualify persons to act as directors
or officers of any of the institutions aforesaid may sell to each such person the
minimum number of shares required to so qualify such person but shall take
back from each such person an appropriate and adequate option or agreement
whereby this corporation shall have the absolute right to re-acquire said shares
at any time when such person shall cease to be such director or officer.

Subject only to the limitations aforesaid the Board of Directors shall have
full power and authority to mortgage, pledge, sell or otherwise deal with or
dispose of any of the corporate property without action by or reference to the
stockholders or any of them.

(B) The Board of Directors shall consist of twelve directors each of whom
shall be—until December 31, 1934—the holder in his name as Trustee of ten
shares of Trustee Stock, and thereafter shall be the owner in his own right of
ten shares of the Common Stock of this corporation. The President shall be
but no other officer need be a member of the Board of Directors or a
stockholder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, We, the parties associating as shown under Article
VII. of these articles, hereunto sign our names this 9th day of October AJX
1929.

JULIUS H. HAASS.
JOHN R. BODDE.
EMORY W. CLARK.
D. DWIGHT DOUGLAS.
RALPH STONE.
MOPHERSON BROWNING.
JOHN BALLANTYNE.
T. W. P. LIVINGSTONE.
HERBERT L. CHITTENDEN.
FRED J. FISHER,
WILLIAM T. BARBOUR.
WESSON SEYBURN.

STATE OP MICHIGAN,
County of Wayne, ss:

On this 31st day of December, A.D. 1929, before me, a Notary Public in and
for said County, personally appeared Julius H. Haass, John R. Bodde, Emory
W. Clark, D. Dwight Douglas, Ralph Stone, McPherson Browning, John Bal-
lantyne, T. W. P. Livingstone, Herbert L. Chittenden, Fred J. Fisher, William
T. Barbour, Wesson Seyburn, known to me to be the persons named in and who
executed the foregoing instrument, and' severally acknowledged that they exe-
cuted the same freely and for the intents and purposes therein mentioned.

ELLA K. WINTER,
Notary Public, Wayne County, Michigan.

My commission expires Dec. 12, 1932.
Received Jan. 8, 1930, Department of State. Filed Jan. 8,1930.
Certified Copy filed in Office of Wayne County Clerk Jan. 9, 1930. F. J.

Gagnian, Deputy Clerk.
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This is to certify these articles of association to be a true copy of the original
on file in this office. John S. Haggerty, Secretary of State.

Filed Jan. 9, 1930. Thos. F. Farrell, Clerk.
Corporation Division, Jan. 8, 1930, compared by R. W. and J. D.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 2, JANTL^Y 24, 1934.

THIS AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF TRUST made this tenth
day of October, A.D., 1929, by and between JULIUS H. HAASS, JOHN R.
BODDE, EMORY W. CLARK, D. DWIGHT DOUGLAS, RALPH STONE, Mc-
PHERSON BROWNING, JOHN BALLANTYNE, T. W. P. LIVINGSTONE,
HERBERT L. CHITTENDEN, FRED J. FISHER, WILLIAM T. BARBOUR
and WESSON SEYBURN—

W I T N E S S E T H : —

THAT WHEREAS, all of the Trustee shares of the capital stock of Detroit
Bankers Company, a corporation organized or about to be organized under the
laws of the State of Michigan and having its principal place of business at
Detroit, Michigan, have been or are about to be issued to and the certificates,
therefor issued in the names of the parties making this Agreement and Decla-
ration as Trustees under and pursuant to this Agreement and Declaration, the
purpose of which issuance is that the said parties making this Agreement and
Declaration shall hold the legal title to the said Trustee shares of stock for
the use and benefit of the holders from time to time of the shares of Common
Stock of said Detroit Bankers Company and shall have the right and power
to vote and control the said shares of stock.

NOW, THEREFORE, the said parties hereto do by these presents agree each
with the others and each of them and make known, admit and declare that the
said Trustees shares of stock of said Detroit Bankers Company is issued to
each of them or which may hereafter be issued to any of them are so issued
to them and that they now hold and will continue to hold the said Trustee
shares of stock in trust only for the use and benefit of the holders from time
to time of the shares of Common stock of said Detroit Bankers Company and
their successors, representatives and assigns, and that this said Agreement and
Declaration embodies the terms, conditions and provisions following, namely:—

The parties hereinbefore named do hereby declare and constitute themselves
Trustees hereunder and are hereinafter designated " Trustees." An executed
counterpart hereof together with each certificate of stock endorsed in blank
shall be deposited with and at all times kept by Detroit and Security Trust
Company and its successors which is hereby constituted and appointed Depos-
itary hereunder and agent of each party to transfer the stock so deposited
upon the happening of any of the contingencies specified in Paragraph IV
hereof.

II

A certificate for ten (10) shanes of the class of capital stock known as
" trustee Shares " of Detroit Bankers Company shall be issued in the name of
each of the parties hereto respectively with the following words added imme-
diately after his name:

" Trustee under Agreement and Declaration of Trust covering all authorized
shares of said Trustee Stock executed October 10th, 1929 of which an executed
counterpart is on deposit with Detroit and Security Trust Company as Depos-
itary thereunder, which shares are transferable only to a successor Trustee
appointed as in said Agreement and Declaration specified."

Each party shall pay for said shares with his own funds the price thereof
specified in the Articles of Association of said Detroit Bankers Company and
shall be entitled to receive back said sum on redemption of said stock as
provided in the Articles of Association of said Detroit Bankers Company or
transfer thereof as in Paragraph " IV " hereof provided.

I l l

The principal trust upon which and purpose for which said Trustee shares
are created and issued is that so long as the same shall be outstanding the
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same shall be voted at all elections of directors for a person or persons who
at the time of such election shall be the holder of a certificate for ten (10)
shares of said Trustee Stock issued in manner and form as provided in Para-
graph "11" hereof and each of the parties hereto agrees to vote accordingly
the said shares at each and every such time held by him. Bach Trustee shall
have full right to vote for himself for Director.

IV

In the event of the death, resignation or inability to act or removal of any
of the parties hereto or of any successor appointed as herein provided the
vacancy in the Trustees hereunder thereby caused shall be filled on nomination
by the President of Detroit Bankers Company by and with the approval of a
majority of the then remaining Trustees hereunder. Except upon the unani-
mous approval of all the then remaining Trustees such nomination shall be
made from among the then surviving persons who were the depositors prior
to incorporation of said Detroit Bankers Company for exchange for shares of
Common Stock thereof of shares of the capital stock of the same Bank or Trust
Company as the party who is to be succeeded by such nominee. For the pur-
pose of this paragraph the several Trustees shall be deemed to have been se-
lected from the following institutions respectively, namely:

Peoples Wayne County Bank
Julius H. Haass
John P. Bodde
Fred J. Fisher
William T. Barbour
Wesson Seyburn

First National Bank in Detroit
Emory W. Clark
D. Dwight Douglas

Detroit and Security Trust Company
Ralph Stone
McPherson Browning

Bank of Michigan
John Ballantyne
T. W. P. I/ivingstone

Peninsular State Bank
Herbert L. Chittenden

the spirit of the foregoing being to perpetuate a proportionate representation of
each of the foregoing institutions or their successors during the period of the
trust. Upon approval of a nomination as aforesaid the person so approved
shall become a party hereto by signing on the counterpart hereof in the posses-
sion of the Depositary hereunder or signing an independent writing making
appropriate reference hereto and having the effect of making such person a
party hereto and delivering such writing to the Depositary hereunder. The
deposited Trustee shares of the person who shall have so then vacated said
trusteeship shall then be surrendered to the Company on payment by said
successor therefor of the issuance price thereof specified in the Articles of As-
sociation of said Detroit Bankers Company and a new certificate shall then be
issued in the name of such successor with the same addition thereto as pro-
vided in Paragraph "11" hereof. Thereupon such successor shall without any
other or further act by any party become and be successor Trustee hereunder
with like force and effect from that time as though an original party hereto.

V.

Any Trustee may be removed at any time at a meeting of the Trustees called
for that purpose. At least five days' notice in writing of such meeting shall be
given to each Trustee including the one whose removal is to be acted upon.
The Notice shall specify clearly the purpose of the meeting. Such removal
shall be effected only by resolution adopted at such meeting or an adjournment
thereof by the vote of at least five-sixths of the whole number of Trustees. It
shall not be necessary for such notice and resolution to assign any cause or
reason for such removal but it shall be sufficient that such is the will of the
Trustees as evidenced by their vote on such resolution. The vote on such reso-
lution shall be in person and not by proxy.
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VI

The President of Detroit Bankers Company shall be Chairman of the Trustees.
The Trustees may select and remove from time to time a Secretary (Who may
but need not be a Trustee) of the Trustees. The Trustees may from time to
time adopt and change such by-laws and regulations not inconsistent herewith
for the procedure and government of the Trustees as the Trustees may deem
proper.

VII

The full legal title to all shares of said Trustee Stock represented by each
certificate therefor shall be vested in the person in whose name said certificate
shall have been issued as Trustee as aforesaid and such person shall have full
right to exercise all rights, powers and privileges of absolute owner of such
shares subject only to the trusts herein agreed and declared. No folder of
Common Stock of said Detroit Bankers Company shall have any title or interest
in said Trustee shares but shall have only the equitable right to have the
trust herein agreed and declared and each and every of the terms, conditions
and provisions hereof executed and performed according to the intent and
meaning hereof. The acceptance of the position of Trustee by any person
now or hereafter shall be deemed conclusively an obligation on his part to
perform and carry out the provisions hereof.

This Agreement and Declaration of Trust shall continue in full force and
effect so long as said Trustee shares shall continue to be outstanding and shall
not be modified or changed in any particular other than by the unanimous
agreement of all the parties hereto and their successors respectively.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties have hereunto set their hands and seals
the day and year first above written.

IN THE PRESENCE OF:

STATE OF MICHIGAN,
County of Wayne, ss:

On this — day of A.D. 1929, before me, a Notary Public in and for said
Oounty, personally appeared
Julius' H. Haass John Ballantyne
John R. Bodde T. W. P. Livingstone
Emory W. Clark Herbert L. Chittenden
D. Dwight Douglas Fred J. Fisher
Ralph Stone William T. Barbour
McPherson Browning Wesson Seyburn
known to me to be the persons named in and who executed the foregoing
instrument, and severally acknowledged that they executed the same freely and
for the intents and purposes therein mentioned.

Notary Public, Wayne County, Michigan,
My Commission expires .

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 4, JANUARY 24, 1934.

(This exhibit consists of a copy of certificate of trustees' shares, Detroit
Bankers' Co., and is not printed.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 5, JANUARY 24, 1934

(This exhibit consists of a copy of certificate of common stock, Detroit
Bankers' Co., and is not printed.)
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